Bryn Mawr College

Scholarship, Research, and Creative Work at Bryn Mawr College

Bryn Mawr College Dissertations and Theses

2021

On the distribution of central values of Hecke L-functions

Daniel White Bryn Mawr College

Follow this and additional works at: https://repository.brynmawr.edu/dissertations

Part of the Mathematics Commons

Custom Citation

White, D. 2021. "On the distribution of central values of Hecke L-functions." PhD Diss., Bryn Mawr College.

This paper is posted at Scholarship, Research, and Creative Work at Bryn Mawr College. https://repository.brynmawr.edu/dissertations/230

For more information, please contact repository@brynmawr.edu.

On the distribution of central values of Hecke L-functions

by Daniel White

2021

Submitted to the faculty at Bryn Mawr College in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Mathematics.

Doctoral committee:

Michael Schulz (chair) Djordje Milićević (research advisor) Paul Melvin Lisa Traynor John Bergdall

Abstract

Questions regarding the behavior of the Riemann zeta function on the critical line $\frac{1}{2} + it$ can be naturally interpreted as questions regarding the family of *L*-functions over \mathbb{Q} associated to the archimedian characters $\psi(k) = k^{-it}$ at the center point $\frac{1}{2}$. There are many families of characters besides those strictly of archimedean-type, especially as one expands their scope to proper finite extensions of \mathbb{Q} . Consideration of these *Hecke characters* leads immediately to analogous questions concerning their associated *L*-functions.

Using tools from p-adic analysis which are analogues of traditional archimedean techniques, we prove the q-aspect analogue of Heath-Brown's result on the twelfth power moment of the Riemann zeta function for Dirichlet L-functions to odd prime power moduli. In particular, our results rely on the p-adic method of stationary phase for sums of products and complement Nunes' bound for smooth square-free moduli.

We additionally prove the frequency-aspect analogue of Soundararajan's result on extreme values of the Riemann zeta function for Hecke L-functions to angular characters over imaginary quadratic number fields. This result relies on the resonance method, which is applied for the first time to this family of L-functions, where the classification and extraction of diagonal terms depends on the geometry of the associated field's complex embedding.

To my friends and family

I would like to extend the most sincere and deserved thanks to all of those who have supported me on this long academic journey.

To my wife, Jessie, and daughter, Rowan. You were willing to sacrifice your stability so that I could travel the east coast on my tour of higher education over the past ten years. This fact is not lost on me and I know it has been unbearable. Thank you for sticking with me and providing an unbreakable support system.

To my grandmother, Iris. Thank you for believing in my potential and convincing me to do something with it. You propped me up and assumed I had a sense of responsibility when, at times, I had absolutely none to speak of. This was the most critical component to my success.

To my undergraduate research advisor and friend, Lenny. Thank you for believing in a loser. You were the first person to show me what mathematics is all about and spent a ridiculous amount of time and energy preparing me for graduate school. This is appreciated to the highest possible degree.

To my father, Frank. Grinding through years of mathematical research was only possible because of the work ethic you tried so hard to teach. I know that sometimes it seems like I haven't learned anything at all, but I learned this much at least: just get the damn job done. To my long-time friends, Chad and Rob. Thank you for fostering my love for science. I'm not sure I would have my sense of curiosity and analytic world-view without either of you. Let's see each other again soon.

To the rest of my immediate family and close friends. Your love and support has provided me the opportunity to focus on my work in uncountably-many ways. I know I can be distant at times, so I'll work on that. Thank you all so much.

To my advisor and friend, Djordje. Your healthy mix of patience and expectation, combined with your insightful and concept-driven instruction was the exact proper fit for my learning style. Thank you for shaping my perspective of mathematics in all the right ways.

To my readers and committee. Thank you for your time, diligence, and support over the past four years. You have shaped my experience at Bryn Mawr in too many positive ways to list. I'll remember it fondly.

To my office-mate and friend, Isaac. You made things enjoyable during the times that no reasonable person could describe as fun. You made sure I didn't break when I doubted what I was doing. And when all else failed, we grabbed a beer. My only hope is that I helped you a fraction of the amount that you helped me.

To the rest of my Bryn Mawr family. The support at the College is unmatched. I never felt like an outsider and everybody holds stock in the success of others. I truly appreciate the opportunity to be a part of this community. Best wishes.

Contents

1	Pre		1			
	1.1	1 Organization of the thesis				
	1.2	2 In the direction of high moments				
	1.3	In the	direction of extreme values	7		
2	Tw€	elfth moment of Dirichlet <i>L</i> -functions to prime power moduli				
	2.1	Introd	uction	11		
		2.1.1	Overview	14		
		2.1.2	Notation	17		
		2.1.3	Acknowledgments	17		
2.2 Preli			ninaries	17		
		2.2.1	Approximate functional equation	17		
		2.2.2	<i>p</i> -adically analytic phases	18		
		2.2.3	p-adic method of stationary phase	20		
		2.2.4	Completion	24		
2.3 Short second moment			second moment	25		
		2.3.1	Executing the short second moment	25		
		2.3.2	Establishing the bound on $S_2(\chi)$	28		
	2.4	Expon	nential sum estimates	30		
		2.4.1	Evaluation of $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$	30		

		2.4.2	Sums of products	33		
2.5 Short second moment estimates				36		
	2.6	Proof	of Theorem 4	38		
3	\mathbf{Ext}	reme v	values of Hecke L -functions to angular characters	40		
	3.1	Introduction				
		3.1.1	Notation	43		
		3.1.2	Acknowledgments	43		
	3.2	Prelin	ninaries	44		
		3.2.1	Hecke characters	44		
		3.2.2	Functional equation	45		
	3.3	3 The setup				
		3.3.1	Bounding the denominator	54		
	3.4	Reson	ator application	56		
		3.4.1	Off-diagonal contribution	59		
		3.4.2	Diagonal contribution	63		
		3.4.3	Factorization of the diagonal sum	64		
	3.5	Choice	e of resonator coefficients	68		
		3.5.1	Ratio of error terms to main term	68		
		3.5.2	Bounding the numerator	70		
	3.6	Main	result	71		

Chapter 1

Preface

L-functions are meromorphic functions intrinsic to a vast number of arithmetic, algebraic and geometric structures ranging from prime numbers and Diophantine equations to number fields and automorphic representations. The study of these functions from an analytical perspective can often reveal critical information regarding their associated structures. One often defines an L-function over \mathbb{Q} with respect to a multiplicative function $\psi : \mathbb{N}_m \to S^1$ known as a Hecke character, where \mathbb{N}_m are the natural numbers coprime to the integer m; these Hecke characters generalize quite well over number fields and are continuous with respect to a given field's complex and p-adic embeddings. (See, for example, [26, Section 7.6] or Section 3.2.1 of this thesis for a deeper breakdown.) These characters are precisely the objects that allow an L-function to bridge so seamlessly from algebra to analysis and back.

Once such a character is specified, there is an associated Dirichlet series $L(s, \psi) = \sum \psi(n)n^{-s}$ which converges absolutely in the half-plane Re s > 1. Analytic continuation is then used to extend the domain of $L(s, \psi)$ to the remainder of the plane with possible exception to a pole at s = 1. The prototypical example over \mathbb{Q} with its ring

of integers \mathbb{Z} is the Riemann zeta function

$$\zeta(s) = \sum_{k \ge 1} \frac{1}{k^s}, \quad \text{Re}\,s > 1.$$
(1.1)

The absence of zeros of $\zeta(s)$ on the line s = 1 + it is equivalent to the prime number theorem [11, §18] which states that $\pi(X)$, the number of primes less than the given magnitude X, grows as

$$\pi(X) = \operatorname{Li}(x) + o\left(\operatorname{Li}(\mathbf{x})\right).$$

Further, the widely believed Riemann hypothesis (RH), which asserts that the "nontrivial" zeros of $\zeta(s)$ lie on the critical line $s = \frac{1}{2} + it$, implies that the error term above is no more than $X^{1/2+\varepsilon}$; see again [11, §18]. This *t*-aspect analysis of *L*functions provides powerful insight into arithmetic phenomena, but is only part of a more general and far-reaching inquiry.

For $\zeta(s)$ and its generalizations over number fields, behavior on the vertical line $s = \sigma + it$ is naturally viewed as behavior of the specific family of functions $L(\sigma, \psi)$ to the archimedian characters $\psi(k) = k^{-it}$ at some real value σ often taken to be the center point $\frac{1}{2}$. Broadening our scope to include families to other character types in order to develop a more complete theory of *L*-functions reveals structural parallels to many classical questions and recent results on $\zeta(s)$.

The results of this thesis come from a holistic examination of L-functions over number fields and demonstrate the universality of techniques that are often developed in more classical settings.

Traditional and new tools from analytic number theory often translate in some nontrivial way to this more general environment where implementation requires the cohesion of classical analysis, *p*-adic analysis, and the general theory of number fields. Many archimedean techniques have non-archimedean analogues (*e.g. p*-adic methods are useful for understanding Dirichlet *L*-functions) and the continuous behaviors of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ have discrete analogues for other families of *L*-functions (*e.g.* Hecke *L*functions to angular characters), but the extent and depth of these types of parallels are not yet fully understood.

1.1 Organization of the thesis

The core content of this thesis comes from two research articles, the first of which is faithfully reproduced and the latter is in preparation for peer review. Specifically, Chapter 2 contains the article *Twelfth moment of Dirichlet L-functions to prime power moduli* co-authored with Djordje Milićević, which is available on the arXiv [23] in preprint form and is accepted for (and awaiting) publication in the journal *Annali della Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa, Classe di Scienze*. Chapter 3 contains the article *Extreme values of Hecke L-functions to angular characters* which is authored solely by the author of this thesis and will be submitted to a journal shortly.

The upcoming sections in this preface chapter give brief motivation, explanation, and overview of each of the articles mentioned above to better contextualize the materials and techniques in this thesis for a general (yet expert) mathematical audience.

1.2 In the direction of high moments

A central question regarding the zeta function is understanding the distribution of the values of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$. The Lindelöf hypothesis asserts that these values have subpower growth in t and proof of this would be immense evidence for RH [34, §9.4]. This has motivated number theorists to dedicate significant effort to understanding the maximal growth rate of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$. One avenue is through power moments since understanding all moments can recover a distribution completely. While no asymptotics are known for integral power moments beyond the fourth [16], high moments provide tight control on large values, and in this direction, Heath-Brown [17] proved the remarkable bound

$$\int_{T}^{2T} \left| \zeta \left(\frac{1}{2} + it \right) \right|^{12} \, \mathrm{d}t \ll_{\varepsilon} T^{2+\varepsilon} \tag{1.2}$$

where the twelfth moment is the natural moment manifestation for his core theorem which bounds the measure of the set where $\zeta(\frac{1}{2}+it)$ is larger than a given magnitude. From (1.2) one may recover the pointwise Weyl bound

$$\zeta\left(\frac{1}{2}+it\right) \ll_{\varepsilon} (1+|t|)^{1/6+\varepsilon}.$$
(1.3)

This is an improvement on the "trivial" convexity bound (exponent $1/4 + \varepsilon$) which is the threshold where improvement requires detecting cancellation among the oscillatory terms $k^{-1/2-it}$ in the short range $k \ll T^{1/2}$. Note though that (1.2) is quite a bit stronger than (1.3) as it demonstrates that large values of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ cannot be sustained.

The Weyl bound is a significant benchmark for results on *L*-functions at the center point $\frac{1}{2}$ where increasing ramification is measured instead by the conductor, such as the modulus q of a Dirichlet *L*-function. Sub-Weyl bounds have long been known for $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$, and much more recently, slight improvements to the Weyl bound have been established in q-aspect for Dirichlet *L*-functions $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$ to prime power moduli [24] and smooth squarefree moduli [20, 36]. In a pair of landmark papers, Petrow and Young [28, 29] have recently established the Weyl bound in general for Dirichlet *L*-functions.

Through an adelic lens, the pure parallel to (1.2) over \mathbb{Q} is where ramification occurs at a fixed (finite) prime. In a joint paper with Djordje Milićević [23] (contained in Chapter 2) which is to appear in Annali della Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa, Classe di Scienze (2021), we prove the following.

Theorem 1. There exists some A > 0, such that for every odd prime p and every $q = p^k$,

$$\sum_{\chi \pmod{q}} \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2},\chi\right) \right|^{12} \ll_{\varepsilon} p^A q^{2+\varepsilon}.$$

The relationship between (1.2) and (1.3) holds here as well; our Theorem 1 recovers the Weyl bound (as was already known and improved upon), but, importantly, it shows that $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$ is unable to sustain large size over such a family of Dirichlet characters. Arithmetic questions regarding large powers of a fixed prime are of general interest, and our work, in part, has motivated recent progress by Banks and Shparlinski [3] on the distribution of smooth numbers over residue classes.

Theorem 1 complements recent work by Nunes [27] which translates the proof of Heath-Brown to work in the context of Dirichlet *L*-functions to highly factorable squarefree moduli. The proof of Theorem 1 builds on both [17] and [27], but requires *p*-adic techniques that parallel the classical archimedean analytic techniques. The common thread among these twelfth moment results is an examination of short second moments which for Dirichlet *L*-functions appear as

$$S_{2}(\chi) = \sum_{\psi_{1} \pmod{q_{1}}} \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2}, \chi\psi_{1}\right) \right|^{2}$$
(1.4)

where q_1 is a proper divisor of q. Understanding these short moments on average becomes a matter of analyzing exponential sums twisted by products of Dirichlet characters. Critically though, insight by the work of Postnikov [30], which has been further formalized by Milićević [24], allows us to explicate the associated phases of these exponential sums specifically for characters to prime power moduli. The core of the problem then becomes evaluating and estimating sums of the form

$$\sum_{x \pmod{p^n}} g(x) e\left(\frac{f(x)}{p^n}\right) \tag{1.5}$$

where f(x) is persistently and profitably interpreted as a *p*-adically analytic function and g(x) is a relatively simple function invariant under translation by *p*. It is here that we employ the method of *p*-adic stationary phase. This is the proper *p*-adic analogue to the classical method of stationary phase for exponential integrals

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} g(x)e(f(x)) \,\mathrm{d}x \tag{1.6}$$

which states (for f(x) and g(x) appropriately behaved) that vast cancellation occurs during integration except near the critical points of f(x). Indeed, for (1.5) in our application, the *p*-adic values of x_0 for which $f'(x_0)$ is *p*-adically small precisely correspond to the values modulo p^n where contribution arises.

These methods are used to understand the average of $S_2(\chi\psi)$ in (1.4) over the characters ψ modulo $q_2 \mid q$ where $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi\psi\psi_1)$ is "large" for some ψ_1 modulo q_1 . From here it is a matter of parameter-tweaking and bookkeeping to Theorem 1; Section 2.1.1 within its respective article provides a deeper overview.

The problem of Dirichlet L-functions along cosets arises in other important applications; for example, our work is cited by Petrow and Young in the paper [28] where they establish a forth moment estimate along a coset of Dirichlet characters in order to generalize their landmark Weyl bound for Dirichlet L-functions [29] to general moduli.

1.3 In the direction of extreme values

The question of lower bounds on maximal behavior complements the exciting progress on bounding the maximal growth of L-functions from above, where current techniques are far from proving the expectation of the Lindelöf hypothesis. Families of L-functions are naturally oscillatory objects, where their oscillatory behavior comes from their attached (and varying) characters. The resonance method, developed by Soundararajan [31] and illustrated below, exploits these oscillations by applying to a family of L-functions another oscillatory function which is designed, through some optimization process, to "resonate" with the "louder frequencies" of the family. This pronounces the existence of large values, thereby making them easier to detect.

The generic set-up can be conveyed through the original resonator's use on the zeta function. In the range $T \leq t \leq 2T$, one can essentially treat $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ as the Dirichlet polynomial

$$\sum_{k \leqslant T} k^{-it-1/2} \tag{1.7}$$

where it's important, for generalization, to think of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ instead as a family of $L(\frac{1}{2}, \psi_t)$ where ψ_t is the archimedean character $\psi_t(k) = e^{-it \log k}$ as t varies over the interval [T, 2T]. A resonator polynomial

$$R(t) = \sum_{n \leqslant N} r(n) n^{-it}$$
(1.8)

with non-negative resonator coefficients r(n) and length N can then be applied by examining $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)|R(t)|^2$. Integrating this quantity over [T, 2T] by using (1.7) and (1.8) yields, essentially,

$$\sum_{\substack{n,m \leqslant N \\ k \leqslant T}} \frac{r(n)r(m)}{k^{1/2}} \int_{T}^{2T} e^{it \log(n/mk)} dt$$
(1.9)

where the integral above exhibits massive cancellation outside of the diagonal case (n = mk) provided that the length of the resonator is $N \ll T^{1-\varepsilon}$ which ensures that n and mk can not be close enough for the integral above to avoid cancellation.

At this point, we may compare the mean of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)|R(t)|^2$ to the mean of $|R(t)|^2$, producing a lower bound on $\max_{T \leq t \leq 2T} |\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)|$ of the form

$$\sum_{mk \leqslant N} \frac{r(mk)r(m)}{k^{1/2}} \Big/ \sum_{n \leqslant N} r(n)^2.$$
(1.10)

From here, it is a matter of finding the optimal choice of resonator coefficients r(n) making this ratio as large as possible. Such a choice, as exhibited in [31], yields

$$\max_{T \leqslant t \leqslant 2T} \log \left| \zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it) \right| \ge (1 + o(1)) \sqrt{\frac{\log T}{\log \log T}}.$$
(1.11)

The bound (1.11) substantially improved upon the previously best known result in [1, 2] and is drastically larger than the bulk of the normal distribution (with mean value 0 and variance $(\log \log T)/2$) upon which the values $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ essentially reside [34, §11.13]. This result is fairly close to predictions [12] from random matrix theory (and also close to the best currently available result [6, 7]) that suggest the right hand side of (3.2) may be within a factor of $(\log \log T)/\sqrt{2}$ to the true maximum.

This technique has been applied successfully across a number of different families of L-functions; see, for example, [6, 7, 9, 18, 31]. We will concern ourselves here with the application of the resonance method to Hecke L-functions over number fields. Over \mathbb{Q} , in addition to detecting large values of $\zeta(s)$ on the critical line $s = \frac{1}{2} + it$, this presents the question concerning extreme values of Dirichlet L-functions $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$. This line of inquiry involving the resonance method was first investigated by Hough [18], establishing a result of quality similar to (1.11) for extreme values lying within prescribed angular sectors for Dirichlet characters varying on prime moduli.

The situation becomes even more interesting when considering proper finite extensions of \mathbb{Q} . A garden of Hecke characters begins to bloom in this space, and therefore new families of Hecke *L*-functions arrive alongside them. Over an imaginary quadratic extension *K*, in addition to the usual archimedean and Dirichlet character types, angular characters make their first appearance. For principal ideals of the ring of integers \mathcal{O}_K and a choice of complex embedding, these behave precisely as

$$\xi_{\ell}((\beta)) = e \left(\ell \arg \beta / 2\pi\right), \quad \beta \in \mathcal{O}_K,$$

for integer frequencies ℓ divisible by the number of units in \mathcal{O}_K . In Chapter 3, the article *Extreme values of Hecke L-functions to angular characters* contains a proof of the following.

Theorem 2. Let K be an imaginary quadratic number field and \mathfrak{F}_{ℓ} be its associated set of angular characters with frequency ℓ . Then

$$\max_{\substack{X \leq \ell \leq 2X \\ \xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}}} \log \left| L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) \right| \geq \left(\sqrt{2} + o_K(1)\right) \sqrt{\frac{\log X}{\log \log X}}.$$

After establishing a number of foundational materials, the proof proceeds by constructing a resonator of the form

$$R(\xi_{\ell}) = \sum_{\mathfrak{Na} \leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) \xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{a})$$

which, with appropriate coefficients, will emphasize the "louder frequencies" of $L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell})$ for $X \leq \ell \leq 2X$ much in the same way that (1.8) does with (1.7). Aside from the minor appearance of the class group and some technical aspects dealing with the approximate functional equation for $L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell})$, an equation similar in spirit to (1.7), contextual differences arise when one seeks to isolate and then analyze the diagonal terms corresponding to the analogue of (1.9) which, roughly speaking, appears as

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{e}\ll X\\\mathfrak{ta}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \text{ principal}}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} \sum_{k \asymp X} e(k \arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}/2\pi),$$
(1.12)

where $\gamma_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is the generator of \mathfrak{n} nearest to the positive real line with respect to rotation about the origin. It is here that one must consider the geometry of the embedding of K into \mathbb{C} , as the diagonal condition becomes characterized by whether the product $\mathfrak{t}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}$ is principally generated by a rational element of \mathcal{O}_K . Indeed, this is the only way the innermost sum above can avoid cancellation when N is bounded appropriately in terms of X.

Accordingly, the length of the resonator is chosen so that our analysis of the quantity illustrated by (1.12) depends on an area of the plane where the embedding of \mathcal{O}_K is "sufficiently discretized" (with respect to X) such that all γ_n near the real line are exactly rational. This guarantees that the off-diagonal terms where \mathfrak{tab} is not rationally generated are suppressed.

Ultimately, we arrive at a ratio analogous to (1.10), where the final steps can then occur. After factorizing the sums, it is left to examine the ratio on a logarithmic scale to delicately compute the desired bound in Theorem 2 from an optimal choice of resonator coefficients.

Chapter 2

Twelfth moment of Dirichlet *L*-functions to prime power moduli

2.1 Introduction

Analytic behavior of *L*-functions inside the critical strip encodes essential arithmetic information, and statistical information about their zeros, moments, and rate of growth along the critical line is of central importance in analytic number theory. The classical Weyl bound shows that the Riemann zeta function satisfies

$$\zeta\left(\frac{1}{2}+it\right) \ll_{\varepsilon} (1+|t|)^{1/6+\varepsilon} \tag{2.1}$$

where $\varepsilon > 0$ is an arbitrarily small constant that may change from one instance to another throughout this article. The widely believed Lindelöf hypothesis asserts that $\frac{1}{6}$ can be removed from the exponent above. The most recent progress in this direction is due to Bourgain [8], reducing the exponent to $\frac{13}{84} + \varepsilon$. One avenue to understanding the behavior of the Riemann zeta function along the critical line is through power moments, for which asymptotic formulas are only available up to the fourth moment [19, 25]. Higher moments provide tighter control on large values, and in this direction Heath-Brown [17] proved that, for $T \ge 1$,

$$\int_{T}^{2T} \left| \zeta \left(\frac{1}{2} + it \right) \right|^{12} \, \mathrm{d}t \ll_{\varepsilon} T^{2+\varepsilon}.$$
(2.2)

This is a very elegant bound as it recovers (2.1) as a rather immediate consequence. However, (2.2) is quite a bit stronger in that it immediately implies that $\zeta \left(\frac{1}{2} + it\right)$ cannot sustain large values; namely that

$$\left|\left\{t \in [T, 2T] : \left|\zeta\left(\frac{1}{2} + it\right)\right| > V\right\}\right| \ll_{\varepsilon} T^{2+\varepsilon} V^{-12}.$$
(2.3)

Actually, (2.2) and (2.3) are equivalent, as is easily established via integration by parts.

Questions regarding the asymptotic behavior of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ as $t \to \infty$ have q-aspect analogues concerning the central values of Dirichlet L-functions $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$, where χ is a primitive character modulo q and $q \to \infty$. For an account of some of the current literature on $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$ and L-functions in the t-aspect, we direct the reader to the introduction of [27]. The q-analogue of (2.1), the bound $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi) \ll_{\varepsilon} q^{1/6+\varepsilon}$, long out of reach for generic q except for real characters to odd square-free moduli [10], has been recently announced by Petrow–Young [29]. For certain families of Dirichlet L-functions, however, even small improvements are known on $q^{1/6}$; see [24] for a "sub-Weyl" bound $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi) \ll q^{1/6-\delta}$ for prime power moduli and [20] and [36] for smooth square-free moduli.

While Dirichlet L-functions $L(\sigma + it, \chi)$ are also fruitfully used with a fixed modulus qand large |t| to study arithmetic phenomena modulo q, from an adelic point of view it is more natural to consider the dependence on a large conductor q as a measurement of increasing ramification, this time at finite places, and in particular, as a pure parallel to the *t*-aspect, at a fixed finite place. This explains why many tools of classical "archimedean" analytic number theory have found natural *p*-adic analogues. The extent of this parallel is yet to be fully understood, and our aim is to explore its manifestation for high moments of *L*-functions. Our main theorem is a *q*-aspect analogue of (2.2) for Dirichlet *L*-functions to odd prime power moduli.

Theorem 3. There exists a constant A > 0 such that, for every odd prime p and every $q = p^n$,

$$\sum_{\chi \pmod{q}} \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2}, \chi\right) \right|^{12} \ll_{\varepsilon} p^A q^{2+\varepsilon}.$$

We remark that Theorem 3 complements the result of Nunes [27] where q is taken to be smooth and square-free. The structure of the proof of Theorem 3 and the main result of Nunes translate the approach taken by Heath-Brown [17] into the context of factorable and prime power moduli. For a detailed comparison between Heath-Brown's and Nunes' work, we direct the reader to the introduction of [27]. Despite the similarities, the methods of evaluation and estimation of exponential sums found throughout are quite different in the present chapter. In particular, we make extensive use of a method known as p-adic stationary phase, which we will encapsulate in Lemmata 7 and 8.

As in [17, 27], the moment estimate in Theorem 3 is a consequence of the following statement, which is reminiscent of (2.3) and its relationship to (2.2). We will establish the following.

Theorem 4. For V > 0, define

$$R(V;q) := \left\{ \chi \text{ primitive of modulus } q : \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2}, \chi\right) \right| > V \right\}.$$

Then there exists a constant A > 0 such that, for every odd prime p and every $q = p^n$,

$$|R(V;q)| \ll_{\varepsilon} p^A q^{2+\varepsilon} V^{-12}.$$

Note that Theorem 3 follows immediately from Theorem 4 via summation by parts. From the available sharp estimates on the fourth moment of Dirichlet *L*-functions [15, 32], it follows that $|R(V;q)| \ll_{\varepsilon} q^{1+\varepsilon}V^{-4}$; see Section 2.6. Combining this and the Weyl bound for this particular class of Dirichlet *L*-functions [24, 30], the range of interest in Theorem 4 is $q^{1/8-\varepsilon} \leq V \leq q^{1/6+\varepsilon}$.

The *p*-adic methods of this chapter are very flexible. In particular, an analogue of [27, Theorem 1.2], which would sharpen Theorem 4 in the range $q^{3/20+\varepsilon} \leq V \leq q^{1/6-\varepsilon}$ (but not Theorem 3) can likely be proved with a further application of the *p*-adic stationary phase method to complete exponential sums with substantially more involved phases than in (2.6). It would also be of interest to investigate whether the methods of the present chapter and [27] can be unified to provide a twelfth moment bound for characters to moduli *q* with finitely many well-located factors as in [14] (or a hybrid moment including the archimedean average); without imposing overly onerous factorization conditions, though, this may require delicate estimates on complete sums with degenerate critical points as in [14, Lemma 7].

2.1.1 Overview

For the benefit of the reader, we present a conceptual overview of the proof, ignoring non-generic cases, coprimality conditions, q^{ε} factors, and so on; in particular, we use $f \preccurlyeq g$ to denote $|f| \ll_{p,\varepsilon} q^{\varepsilon}g$ and $f \sim g$ for $f \preccurlyeq g \preccurlyeq f$. We fix a divisor $q_1 \mid q$, and consider the short second moment

$$S_2(\chi) := \sum_{\psi_1 \pmod{q_1}} \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2}, \chi \psi_1\right) \right|^2.$$
 (2.4)

We will later choose roughly $q_1 \sim V^2$, so that the expected sharp bound $S_2(\chi) \preccurlyeq q_1$ essentially matches the contribution of a single summand $|L(\frac{1}{2},\chi)| \sim V$.

Using the approximate functional equation and executing the ψ_1 -average leads to weighted dyadic sums over $n \sim N \preccurlyeq q^{1/2}$ of terms of the form $\chi(n + hq_1)\overline{\chi}(n)$, which are $Q_1 = (q/q_1)$ -periodic. We apply Poisson summation, incurring the dual variable $j \preccurlyeq Q_1/N$ and the "trace function" $K_{\chi}(j,h;Q_1)$, which is shown in (2.19) and generically depends on $jh \preccurlyeq q/q_1^2$. The upshot of this analysis is Proposition 10, which bounds $S_2(\chi)$ roughly by

$$q_1 \bigg(1 + Q_1^{-1/2} \sum_{|m| \preccurlyeq q/q_1^2}^* K_{\chi}(m; Q_1) A(m) \bigg), \qquad (2.5)$$

with somewhat messy arithmetic coefficients $A(m) \preccurlyeq 1$.

In Lemma 11, we show that the complete exponential sum $K_{\chi}(m; Q_1)$ exhibits squareroot cancellation. This alone yields the upper bound $S_2(\chi) \preccurlyeq q_1 + (q/q_1)^{1/2}$, which is sharp for $q_1 \succeq q^{1/3}$ and recovers the Weyl subconvexity bound $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi) \preccurlyeq q^{1/6}$ (essentially by Weyl differencing followed by completion, as in [24]).

For purposes of Theorems 3 and 4, we must consider values $q^{1/4} \preccurlyeq q_1 \preccurlyeq q^{1/3}$, in which case the weighted sum of trace functions in (2.5) is of length $Q_1^{1/2} \preccurlyeq q/q_1^2 \preccurlyeq Q_1^{2/3}$. Weights A(m) make it difficult to directly estimate the sum. Instead, the key idea is sort of a *large sieve*: we argue that (roughly speaking, and as q_1 gets smaller) the vectors $(K_{\chi}(m; Q_1))_m$ are typically approximately orthogonal for different χ , and thus it is hard for too many of them to avoid cancellation with a single vector $(A(m))_m$. The approximate orthogonality boils down to cancellations in *incomplete sums of* *products*; since the length is over the square-root of the conductor, we apply the method of completion, incurring an additive twist. Proposition 12, our key arithmetic input, shows square-root cancellation in sums of products of rough form

$$\sum_{u \pmod{Q}}^{*} K_{\chi}^{\pm}(u;Q_1) \overline{K_{\chi'}^{\pm}(u;Q_1)} e(-uv/Q) \preccurlyeq Q^{1/2}.$$
 (2.6)

Here, the modulus $Q \mid Q_1$ drops with the conductor of $\chi \overline{\chi'}$ (essentially the distance between χ and χ' in the dual topology), and we must first separate K_{χ} into two oscillatory components K_{χ}^{\pm} (as often happens with Bessel functions; see also [5, §9]). Lemma 11 and Proposition 12 form the heart of the chapter and are proved by a consistent application of the *p*-adic method of stationary phase to exponential sums with *p*-adically analytic phases, including characters to prime power moduli; see Section 2.2.

Proceeding with the large sieve idea, we estimate the the sum of $S_2(\chi\psi)$ in (2.5) over an arbitrary set Ψ of characters ψ modulo some $q_2 \mid q$ (with $q_1 \mid q_2$) by applying the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality to the *m*-sum and bounding sums of products of $K^{\pm}_{\chi\psi}(m; Q_1)$ using (2.6). This shows in Proposition 13 that

$$\sum_{\psi \in \Psi} S_2(\chi \psi) \preccurlyeq \left(\left(q_1 + q_1^{1/4} q_2^{1/4} \right) |\Psi| + q^{1/2} |\Psi|^{1/2} \right).$$
(2.7)

The bound (2.7) imposes a restriction on the size $|\Psi|$ as long as each $S_2(\chi\psi)$ is slightly bigger than $q_1 + q_1^{1/4}q_2^{1/4}$. In Section 2.6, we first fix χ and choose Ψ to be the set of characters modulo q_2 for which one of $|L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi\psi\psi_1)|$ in (2.4) exceeds V, with $q_1 = q^{-\varepsilon}V^2$ and $q_2 = q_1^3$, obtaining $|\Psi| \leq qV^{-4}$. From here it is a matter of bookkeeping to Theorem 4 and hence Theorem 3.

2.1.2 Notation

Throughout this chapter, $\varepsilon > 0$ indicates a fixed positive number, which may be different from line to line but may at any point be taken to be as small as desired. As usual, $f \ll g$ and f = O(g) indicate that $|f| \leqslant Cg$ for some effective constant C > 0, which may be different from line to line but does not depend on any parameters except as follows. In this introduction, all implied constants in \ll and O are absolute, except that they may depend on $\varepsilon > 0$ if so indicated as in \ll_{ε} . In the rest of the chapter, we allow the implied constants (but suppress this from notation) to depend on both the odd prime p and $\varepsilon > 0$. All dependencies on p are easily seen to be polynomial, leading to the statements of Theorems 3 and 4; we do not make an effort to optimize the value of A > 0.

We denote the cardinality of a finite set S by |S|; we use the same notation for the Lebesgue measure, with the meaning clear from the context. As is customary in analytic number theory, we also write $e(z) = e^{2\pi i z}$.

2.1.3 Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank an anonymous referee for their careful reading and constructive suggestions, which helped us improve this chapter in several places.

2.2 Preliminaries

2.2.1 Approximate functional equation

A ubiquitous tool in the analysis of *L*-functions inside the critical strip is the approximate functional equation (see [21, §5.2]). This equation has various manifestations depending on context and purpose. A typical form of this equation in the context of bounding central values states that one may recover the size of $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$ by inserting $s = \frac{1}{2}$ into the associated Dirichlet series which is essentially truncated at $q^{1/2}$ via a suitable smooth weight function. For our purposes, the following lemma is convenient, which follows by applying a dyadic partition of unity to [21, Theorem 5.3].

Lemma 5. Let χ be a primitive Dirichlet character modulo q. Then,

$$\left|L\left(\frac{1}{2},\chi\right)\right|^2 \ll \log q \sum_{\substack{N \leqslant q^{1/2+\varepsilon}\\N \text{ dyadic}}} \left|\frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} \sum_n \chi(n) V_N(n)\right|^2 + q^{-100}$$

where V_N is a smooth function depending only on N and q, whose support is contained in [N/2, 2N] and whose derivatives satisfy $V_N^{(j)} \ll_j N^{-j}$ for every $j \in \mathbb{N}$.

2.2.2 *p*-adically analytic phases

Among the key features of our treatment of exponential sums will be: (i) the consistent interpretation of oscillating terms (such as characters) as exponentials with phases that are *p*-adically analytic functions and (ii) the analysis thereof. For a rigorous treatment of these concepts, we refer to [24, §2]. Recall that a *p*-adically analytic function f on a domain $D \subseteq \mathbb{Z}_p$ is locally expressible, around each point $a \in D$, in a *p*-adic ball of the form $\{x \in \mathbb{Z}_p : |x - a|_p \leq p^{-\varrho}\} \subseteq D$ ($\varrho \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$) as the sum of its *p*-adically convergent Taylor power series. We let $r_p(f; a)$ denote the largest such $p^{-\varrho}$ (which is not quite the same as the *p*-adic radius of convergence) and $r_p(f) = \inf_{a \in D} r_p(f; a) \geq 0$; in all phases we will encounter, $r_p(f) \geq p^{-1}$ will hold. It is not hard to see that $r_p(f'; a) \geq r_p(f; a)$.

We will make extensive use of the *p*-adic logarithm, which for simplicity we define on $1 + p\mathbb{Z}_p$. Recall that, throughout this chapter, *p* is an odd prime.

Definition 1. The *p*-adic logarithm, $\log_p : 1 + p\mathbb{Z}_p \to p\mathbb{Z}_p$ is the analytic function

given as

$$\log_p(1+x) := \sum_{k \ge 1} (-1)^{k-1} \frac{x^k}{k}.$$

Access to the above is critical due to the following lemma, with roots in Postnikov [30] and which we quote from [24, Lemma 13].

Lemma 6. Let χ be a primitive character modulo p^n . Then there exists a p-adic unit A such that, for every p-adic integer k,

$$\chi(1+kp) = e\left(\frac{A\log_p(1+kp)}{p^n}\right).$$
(2.8)

Lemma 6 allows us to explicate the phase of any exponential of the form

$$\chi(1+kp)e(f(k)/p^n)$$

when χ is a character modulo p^n .

It will be necessary to handle solutions to quadratic equations over \mathbb{Z}_p , which requires the use of *p*-adic square roots. For *p* an odd prime and $x \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$, the congruence $u^2 \equiv x \pmod{p^{\kappa}}$ has exactly two solutions modulo every p^{κ} , which reside within two *p*-adic towers and limit to the solutions of $u^2 = x$ as $\kappa \to \infty$. We denote these solutions $\pm x_{1/2}$. For $(\cdot)_{1/2} : \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2} \to \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$ to be well-defined, a choice of square root for each $y \in (\mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z})^{\times 2}$ must be made. This set of choices propagates to $\mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$ and represents one of the $2^{(p-1)/2}$ branches of the *p*-adic square root. A thorough treatment of *p*-adic square roots can be found in [5, §2]; we content ourselves with summarizing two properties of import to us.

Each branch $x_{1/2}$ of the square root is an analytic function expressible by a convergent power series in balls of radius $r_p \ge p^{-1}$. Specifically, on $1+p\mathbb{Z}_p$, the binomial expansion

$$(1+xp)^{1/2} = \sum_{k \ge 0} {\binom{1/2}{k}} (xp)^k \tag{2.9}$$

gives the branch with values in $1 + p\mathbb{Z}_p$ (as seen by formally squaring the right-hand side), which is in fact an automorphism of $1 + p\mathbb{Z}_p$. For an arbitrary $u \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$, a simple argument modulo p shows that

$$(u+xp)_{1/2} = u_{1/2}(1+x\overline{u}p)^{1/2}$$
(2.10)

where \overline{u} denotes the *p*-adic inverse of *u*. While $(\cdot)_{1/2}$ cannot in general be expected to be multiplicative, (2.10) gives it both a pseudo-morphism rule and a power expansion. Moving forward, we fix a branch to be used throughout, drop the $(\cdot)_{1/2}$ notation and simply write $(\cdot)^{1/2}$ or use a radical symbol for our chosen branch, using caution to only use (2.9), (2.10), and $\sqrt{m^2} = m$ when exercising the usual archimedean exponent rules. For future reference, we note that, for all $u, u' \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$,

$$\operatorname{ord}_p(\sqrt{u} - \sqrt{u'}) = \operatorname{ord}_p(u - u').$$
(2.11)

2.2.3 *p*-adic method of stationary phase

The following pair of lemmata establishes what is known as the *p*-adic method of stationary phase (see, for example, [24, §4], [5, §7]), allowing one to evaluate complete sums involving such exponentials. They are the proper *p*-adic analogues of the classical method of stationary phase for exponential integrals of the form $\int_{\mathbb{R}} g(x)e(f(x)) dx$ with a suitable smooth phase *f* and weight *g*, which generically proceeds in two principal steps: *(i)* showing that ranges where |f'| is not suitably small are negligible, and *(ii)* close to each non-degenerate stationary point x_0 of the phase *f*, approximating *f* quadratically, with resulting Gaussian-type integrals evaluating to about $g(x_0)e(f(x_0))/\sqrt{|f''(x_0)|}$ (see [13]).

Lemma 7. Let p be an odd prime, $1 \leq \ell \leq n$ be integers, and $f : \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times} \to \mathbb{Z}_p$ be an analytic function invariant modulo p^n under translation by $p^n \mathbb{Z}_p$. If $r_p(f) \geq p^{-\ell}$ and $p^{k\ell} f^{(k)}(x)/k! \equiv 0 \pmod{p^n}$ for all $x \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$ when $k \geq 2$, then

$$\sum_{\substack{x \pmod{p^n}}}^* e\left(\frac{f(x)}{p^n}\right) = \sum_{\substack{x_0 \pmod{p^n} \\ f'(x_0) \equiv 0 \pmod{p^{n-\ell}}}}^* e\left(\frac{f(x_0)}{p^n}\right)$$

Proof. Expanding f(x) around x_0 gives $f(x_0 + tp^{\ell}) = \sum_{k\geq 0} f^{(k)}(x_0)(tp^{\ell})^k/k!$. With this, observe

$$\sum_{x \pmod{p^n}}^* e\left(\frac{f(x)}{p^n}\right) = \frac{1}{p^{n-\ell}} \sum_{x_0 \pmod{p^n}}^* \sum_{(\text{mod } p^n) \ t \pmod{p^{n-\ell}}} e\left(\frac{f(x_0) + f'(x_0)tp^\ell}{p^n}\right)$$

where the inner sum contributes $p^{n-\ell}e(f(x_0)/p^n)$ when $f'(x_0) \equiv 0 \pmod{p^{n-\ell}}$ and vanishes otherwise.

Lemma 7 reduces a complete exponential sum to *p*-adic neighborhoods in which $|f'(x)|_p$ is small. The following lemma is a further refined statement that explicitly evaluates these localized sums and is suited for exponential sums that we will encounter in the proof of Lemma 11.

Lemma 8. Let p be an odd prime, $n \ge 2$, and $f : \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times} \to \mathbb{Z}_p$ be an analytic function satisfying the hypotheses in Lemma 7 for $\ell = \lceil n/2 \rceil$. Let $X \subseteq (\mathbb{Z}/p^n\mathbb{Z})^{\times}$ denote the solution set of $f'(x_0) \equiv 0 \pmod{p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}}$, and assume that, for all $x_0 \in X$, $r_p(f; x_0) \ge$ $p^{-\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}$, $f''(x_0) \in \mathbb{Z}_p$, and $p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor k} f^{(k)}(x_0)/k! \equiv 0 \pmod{p^n}$ for $k \ge 3$. Then, X is invariant under translation by $p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}\mathbb{Z}$, and, for an arbitrary set of representatives \tilde{X} for $X/p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}\mathbb{Z}$,

$$\sum_{x \pmod{p^n}}^* e\left(\frac{f(x)}{p^n}\right) = p^{n/2} \sum_{x_0 \in \tilde{X}} e\left(\frac{f(x_0)}{p^n}\right) \Delta_f(x_0; p^n),$$

where all summands are independent of the choice of \tilde{X} , and, writing $f'(x_0)_{\circ} := f'(x_0)/p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}$ and $\left(\frac{\cdot}{p}\right)$ for the Legendre symbol,

$$\Delta_{f}(x_{0}; p^{n}) = \begin{cases} 1, & 2 \mid n; \\ \epsilon(p) \left(\frac{2f''(x_{0})}{p}\right) e \left(\frac{-2f''(x_{0})f'(x_{0})^{2}}{p}\right), & 2 \nmid n, p \nmid f''(x_{0}); \\ \sqrt{p} \mathbf{1}_{p \mid f'(x_{0})_{\circ}}, & 2 \nmid n, p \mid f''(x_{0}); \end{cases}$$

$$\epsilon(p) = \begin{cases} 1, & p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}; \\ i, & p \equiv 3 \pmod{4}. \end{cases}$$

Proof. The translational invariance of X modulo $p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor} \mathbb{Z}$ is clear from our hypotheses and the expansion of $f'(x_0 + tp^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor})$ at each $x_0 \in X$. Application of Lemma 7 with $\ell = \lfloor n/2 \rfloor$ together with an expansion of f around each $x_0 \in \tilde{X}$ gives

$$\sum_{x \pmod{p^n}}^* e\left(\frac{f(x)}{p^n}\right)$$

$$= \sum_{x_0 \in \tilde{X}} \sum_{t \pmod{p^{\lceil n/2 \rceil}}} e\left(\frac{f(x_0 + tp^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor})}{p^n}\right)$$

$$= p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor} \sum_{x_0 \in \tilde{X}} e\left(\frac{f(x_0)}{p^n}\right) \sum_{t \pmod{p^{n-2\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}}} e\left(\frac{f'(x_0) \cdot t + \bar{2}f''(x_0)t^2}{p^{n-2\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}}\right).$$

For *n* even, the inner sum is trivial and the desired result follows. If *n* is odd, the contribution from $p \mid f''(x_0)$ is clear, while, for $p \nmid f''(x_0)$, completing the square

yields for the inner sum

$$\begin{split} e\bigg(\frac{-\overline{2f''(x_0)}f'(x_0)_{\circ}^2}{p}\bigg) &\sum_{t \pmod{p}} e\left(\frac{\overline{2}f''(x_0)t^2}{p}\right) \\ &= \epsilon(p)\sqrt{p}\left(\frac{\overline{2}f''(x_0)}{p}\right) e\bigg(\frac{-\overline{2f''(x_0)}f'(x_0)_{\circ}^2}{p}\bigg), \end{split}$$

by the classical evaluation of the quadratic Gauss sum. This finishes the proof.

Remark 1. The general (if somewhat cumbersome) conditions in Lemma 8 are easily satisfied, say, for every analytic function $f : \mathbb{Z}_p \to \mathbb{Z}_p$ with $r_p(f) \ge 1/p$ and $f^{(j)}(\mathbb{Z}_p) \subseteq \mathbb{Z}_p$ for all $j \ge 0$. The same is true for Lemma 7 with $\ell \ge n/2$.

In Lemma 8, in the odd nonsingular case $2 \nmid n, p \nmid f''(x_0)$, we see that

$$f'(x_0 + tp^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}) \equiv 0 \pmod{p^{\lceil n/2 \rceil}}$$

for exactly one t (mod p); picking such a representative $\tilde{x}_0 := x_0 + tp^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor} \in \tilde{X}$, we have more simply $\Delta_f(\tilde{x}_0; p^n) = \epsilon(p) \left(\frac{2f''(\tilde{x}_0)}{p}\right)$.

Remark 2. Versions of Lemmata 7 and 8 exist for sums over other subsets of residue classes $x \pmod{p^n}$, where the phase f may have as domain a finite union of translates of $p^{\lambda}\mathbb{Z}_p$, with $\lambda \leq \ell$ in Lemma 7 and $\lambda \leq n/2$ in Lemma 8. The proofs of these parallel statements are the same; indeed, they only require that the sum be over a set of residues invariant under translation by a suitable $p^{\ell}\mathbb{Z}_p$ with $\ell \geq \lambda$ and $r_p(f) \geq p^{-\ell}$. Specifically, the proof of Proposition 12 will require Lemma 7 to be applied over quadratic residues and non-residues modulo p^n . Lemmata 7 and 8 also hold for sums of the form $\sum g(x)e(f(x)/p^n)$ where g is invariant under translation by $p^{\ell}\mathbb{Z}_p$.

In practice, we will apply Lemmata 7 and 8 in situations where explicitly writing the exponent of $q = p^n$ gets notationally cumbersome. To represent what are essentially

square roots in these cases, we define

$$\operatorname{rt}_*(p^n) := p^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}$$
 and $\operatorname{rt}^*(p^n) := p^{\lceil n/2 \rceil}$.

2.2.4 Completion

While Lemmata 7 and 8 provide powerful tools for evaluating the types of complete exponential sums that will be found throughout, we will eventually encounter those which are incomplete. In anticipation of this, we introduce the next lemma which prepackages a technique known as completion.

Lemma 9. Suppose f is an arithmetic function with period Q. Then

$$\sum_{m \leqslant M} f(m) \ll \frac{1}{Q} \sum_{v \pmod{Q}} \left| \widehat{f}(v) \right| \cdot \min\left\{ M, \|v/Q\|^{-1} \right\},$$
$$\widehat{f}(v) := \sum_{u \pmod{Q}} f(u) e\left(\frac{-uv}{Q}\right),$$

where ||x|| is the distance from x to the nearest integer.

Proof. Splitting the sum into residue classes modulo Q yields

$$\sum_{m \leqslant M} f(m) = \sum_{u \pmod{Q}} f(u) \sum_{m \leqslant M} \frac{1}{Q} \sum_{v \pmod{Q}} e\left(\frac{(m-u)v}{Q}\right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{Q} \sum_{v \pmod{Q}} \widehat{f}(v) \sum_{m \leqslant M} e\left(\frac{mv}{Q}\right).$$

The bound

$$\sum_{m \leqslant M} e\left(\frac{mv}{Q}\right) \ll \min\{M, \|v/Q\|^{-1}\}$$

on the sum of a geometric sequence completes the proof.

2.3 Short second moment

As before and throughout, p will be an odd prime and q some prime power p^n for na positive integer. Further consider

$$p \leqslant q_1 \leqslant q_2 < q, \tag{2.12}$$

where the q_i are also powers of p. A central object to our proofs, as in [17, 27], is the short second moment. In the q-aspect, this will be a power moment which samples from a q_1 -neighborhood around some fixed primitive character $\chi \pmod{q}$. This analogy is particularly natural from a p-adic point of view, as the (Pontrjagin) dual group of \mathbb{Z}_p^* carries the natural dual topology, with respect to which these correspond to actual small neighborhoods of χ . We denote

$$S_2(\chi) := \sum_{\psi_1 \pmod{q_1}} \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2}, \chi \psi_1\right) \right|^2.$$

We will eventually analyze the size of short moments on average, but first must gather information on $S_2(\chi)$ itself.

2.3.1 Executing the short second moment

We immediately apply Lemma 5 to $S_2(\chi)$. This yields

$$S_{2}(\chi) \ll q^{\varepsilon} \sum_{\psi_{1} \pmod{q_{1}}} \sum_{\substack{N \leqslant q^{1/2+\varepsilon} \\ N \text{ dyadic}}} \left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} \sum_{n} \chi \psi_{1}(n) V_{N}(n) \right|^{2} + q^{-99}$$
$$\ll \frac{q^{\varepsilon}}{N} \sum_{\psi_{1} \pmod{q_{1}}} \left| \sum_{n} \chi \psi_{1}(n) V_{N}(n) \right|^{2} + q^{-99}$$
(2.13)

for some $N \leq q^{1/2+\varepsilon}$ by exchanging order of summation and choosing the summand which maximizes the inner sum. Denote the sum in (2.13) without the error term and q^{ε} factor as B(N). Expansion and orthogonality of characters gives

$$B(N) \ll \frac{q_1}{N} \sum_{n \equiv n' \pmod{q_1}} \chi(n') \overline{\chi}(n) V_N(n') \overline{V_N(n)}.$$

We note the similarity of the resulting sum (the sum of squares of short *p*-adic averages, a reflection of the ψ_1 -average via Parseval's identity) to those encountered with Weyl differencing in the context of factorable moduli (see, for example, [24, §5]), and we proceed similarly.

Recall that $V_N \ll 1$ with support contained in [N/2, 2N]. The diagonal terms corresponding to n = n' contribute $O(q_1)$ to B(N). The addition of this to the remaining pairs (n', n) gives

$$B(N) \ll q_1 + \frac{q_1}{N} \operatorname{Re} \sum_{h \ge 1} \sum_{n \ge 1} \chi(n + hq_1) \overline{\chi}(n) V_N(n + hq_1) \overline{V_N(n)}, \qquad (2.14)$$

since each (n', n) appears above or can be accounted for by conjugation. Denote the inner sum in (2.14) as $S_{hq_1}(N; \chi)$. Since $\chi(n+hq_1)\overline{\chi}(n)$ is periodic modulo $Q_1 = q/q_1$, we may write

$$S_{hq_1}(N;\chi) = \sum_{r \pmod{Q_1}}^* \chi(r+hq_1)\overline{\chi}(r) \sum_j V_N(r+jQ_1+hq_1)\overline{V_N(r+jQ_1)}.$$
 (2.15)

We will apply Poisson summation to the inner sum in S_{hq_1} . Examination of

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} V_N(r + xQ_1 + hq_1) \overline{V_N(r + xQ_1)} e(-jx) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= Q_1^{-1} e(rj/Q_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}} V_N(y + hq_1) \overline{V_N(y)} e(-jy/Q_1) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
(2.16)

shows that the Fourier transform in (2.16) is

$$Q_1^{-1}e\left(\frac{rj}{Q_1}\right)\widehat{W_{hq_1}}(j/Q_1) \quad \text{where} \quad W_{hq_1}(y) := V_N(y+hq_1)\overline{V_N(y)}. \tag{2.17}$$

Using (2.13) through (2.17) together with Poisson summation yields

$$S_2(\chi) \ll q^{\varepsilon} \left(q_1 + \frac{q_1}{N} \operatorname{Re} \sum_{h \ge 1} Q_1^{-1/2} \sum_j \widehat{W_{hq_1}}(j/Q_1) K_{\chi}(j,h;Q_1) \right),$$
 (2.18)

where, for \tilde{q} a proper divisor of q, we define

$$K_{\chi}(a,b;\tilde{q}) := \tilde{q}^{-1/2} \sum_{r \pmod{\tilde{q}}}^{*} \chi\left(r + b(q/\tilde{q})\right) \overline{\chi}(r) e(ar/\tilde{q}).$$
(2.19)

In particular, for $(m, \tilde{q}) = 1$, we also write $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q}) := K_{\chi}(1, m; \tilde{q}) = K_{\chi}(m, 1; \tilde{q})$, so that

$$K_{\chi}(m;\tilde{q}) = \tilde{q}^{-1/2} \sum_{r \pmod{\tilde{q}}}^{*} \chi \left(1 + (q/\tilde{q})r \right) e(m\bar{r}/\tilde{q}).$$
(2.20)

This sum (which takes on the role of trace functions from the context of square-free moduli [27]) is of central importance to our arguments. We summarize some of its important properties in Lemma 11 in Section 2.4, below. In this section, we will only require the elementary reduction and vanishing claim (2.25).

By the support of V_N , we may actually take $h \ll N/q_1$ in (2.18). We will soon identify the range j that is essential to (2.18). Once this range becomes finite, we will configure our bound in a way that highlights the main object of our study.

2.3.2 Establishing the bound on $S_2(\chi)$

We first show that the contribution to (2.18) from j = 0 may be neglected. By Lemma 11 below,

$$K_{\chi}(0,h;Q_1) = \begin{cases} Q_1^{1/2}(1-p^{-1}), & Q_1 \mid h; \\ -Q_1^{1/2}/p, & Q_1/p \parallel h; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

The contribution from j = 0 to (2.18) is then

$$q^{\varepsilon}q_{1}Q_{1}^{-1/2}\operatorname{Re}\sum_{1\leqslant h\ll Nq_{1}^{-1}}N^{-1}\widehat{W_{hq_{1}}}(0)K_{\chi}(0,h;Q_{1})\ll q^{\varepsilon}q_{1}\sum_{\substack{1\leqslant h\ll Nq_{1}^{-1}\\Q_{1}\mid hp}}1\ll q^{\varepsilon}\frac{N}{Q_{1}}.$$
 (2.21)

Repeated use of integration by parts shows

$$\widehat{W_{hq_1}}(y) \ll_m N\left(\frac{1}{Ny}\right)^m$$

for every positive integer m. From this bound, $h \ll N/q_1$, and the trivial bound on $K_{\chi}(j,h;Q_1)$, the contribution to (2.18) from $|j| > q^{\varepsilon}Q_1/N$ is $O(q^{-100})$. Using (2.18) and (2.21), we find

$$S_2(\chi) \ll q^{\varepsilon} \left(q_1 + \frac{q_1}{Q_1^{1/2}} \operatorname{Re} \sum_{0 < h \ll N/q_1} \sum_{0 < |j| \ll q^{\varepsilon} Q_1/N} N^{-1} \widehat{W_{hq_1}}(j/Q_1) K_{\chi}(j,h;Q_1) \right).$$
(2.22)

According to Lemma 11, noting that $(Q_1^2/p) \nmid jh \ll q^{\varepsilon}Q_1/q_1$, we may rewrite the double sum above as

$$\sum_{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon} q_1^{-1}} \sum_{h' \ll N(q_1 p^{\eta})^{-1}} \sum_{0 < |j'| < q^{\varepsilon} Q_1(N p^{\eta})^{-1}} N^{-1} \widehat{W_{h' p^{\eta} q_1}}(j' p^{\eta}/Q_1) K_{\chi}(j' p^{\eta}, h' p^{\eta}; Q_1)$$

$$= \sum_{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon} q_1^{-1}} p^{\eta/2} \sum_{|m| \ll q^{1+\varepsilon} (q_1^2 p^{2\eta})^{-1}} K_{\chi}(m; Q_1/p^{\eta})$$

$$\times \sum_{\substack{h'|j'|=m\\h' \ll N(q_1 p^{\eta})^{-1}\\|j'| < q^{\varepsilon} Q_1(N p^{\eta})^{-1}}} N^{-1} \widehat{W_{h' p^{\eta} q_1}}(j' p^{\eta}/Q_1).$$
(2.23)

Denoting the inner sum of (2.23) as $A(m; p^{\eta})$, the above becomes

$$\sum_{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon}q_1^{-1}} p^{\eta/2} \sum_{|m| \ll q^{1+\varepsilon}(q_1^2 p^{2\eta})^{-1}}^{*} K_{\chi}(m; Q_1/p^{\eta}) A(m; p^{\eta}),$$
(2.24)

where $A(m; p^{\eta}) \ll m^{\varepsilon}$ by the divisor bound. The key thing is that these noisy coefficients do not depend on χ , which will allow us to remove them via an application of the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality in Section 2.5. Combining (2.22) through (2.24) we obtain Proposition 10.

Proposition 10. Let q_1 and q be subject to the conditions in (2.12). Then there exist coefficients $A(m; p^{\eta}) \ll m^{\varepsilon}$ such that, for every primitive character $\chi \pmod{q}$,

$$S_{2}(\chi) \\ \ll q^{\varepsilon}q_{1} \bigg(1 + Q_{1}^{-1/2} \operatorname{Re} \sum_{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon}q_{1}^{-1}} p^{\eta/2} \sum_{|m| \ll q^{1+\varepsilon}(q_{1}^{2}p^{2\eta})^{-1}} K_{\chi}(m; Q_{1}/p^{\eta}) A(m; p^{\eta}) \bigg),$$

where $K_{\chi}(m;Q_1/p^{\eta})$ are as in (2.19).

2.4 Exponential sum estimates

In this section, we evaluate and estimate complete exponential sums to prime power moduli. Our principal tools are the *p*-adic stationary phase method Lemmata 7 and 8. In Lemma 11, we consider the complete exponential sum $K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q})$ introduced in (2.19) and show that it can be expressed in terms of explicit exponentials $K_{\chi}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})$ with *p*-adically analytic phases. Then, in Proposition 12, we show square-root cancellation in complete sums of products of $K_{\chi}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})$ including additive twists.

2.4.1 Evaluation of $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$

In the following lemma, we explicitly evaluate the complete exponential sum $K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q})$.

Lemma 11. Let \tilde{q} be a proper divisor of q and, for every $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, let $p^{\eta_j} = (j, \tilde{q})$. Then, the sum $K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q})$ defined in (2.19) satisfies

$$K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q}) = \begin{cases} p^{\eta/2} K_{\chi}(jh/p^{2\eta};\tilde{q}/p^{\eta}), & \eta = \eta_{j} = \eta_{h}, \, \tilde{q} \neq p^{\eta}; \\ \tilde{q}^{1/2}(1-p^{-1}), & \eta_{j} = \eta_{h} = \eta_{\tilde{q}}; \\ -\tilde{q}^{1/2}/p, & \eta_{j} + \eta_{h} = 2\eta_{\tilde{q}} - 1; \\ 0, & otherwise. \end{cases}$$
(2.25)

Further, let A be an integer such that (2.8) holds for χ , and assume that $\tilde{q} \ge p^2$. Then, for $(m, \tilde{q}) = 1$,

$$K_{\chi}(m;\tilde{q}) = K_{\chi}^{+}(m;\tilde{q}) + K_{\chi}^{-}(m;\tilde{q}), \qquad (2.26)$$

where

$$K_{\chi}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q}) = \begin{cases} \Delta_{\theta}(s_{\pm}(m/A;\tilde{q});\tilde{q})e\left(Ag_{\pm}(m/A;\tilde{q})/\tilde{q}\right), & \left(\frac{Am}{p}\right) = 1; \\ 0, & otherwise, \end{cases}$$

where, for $\left(\frac{m}{p}\right) = 1$,

$$g_{\pm}(m;\tilde{q}) = (\tilde{q}/q)\log_p\left(1 + (q/\tilde{q})s_{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})\right) + m/s_{\pm}(m;\tilde{q}),$$

$$s_{\pm}(m;\tilde{q}) = \frac{1}{2}\left(mq/\tilde{q} \pm \sqrt{(mq/\tilde{q})^2 + 4m}\right),$$
(2.27)

 θ is the phase associated to $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$ in (2.20), and Δ_{θ} is as described in Lemma 8.

Proof. We first establish (2.25). Write $h \equiv h'p^{\eta_h} \pmod{\tilde{q}}$ and $j \equiv j'p^{\eta_j} \pmod{\tilde{q}}$ where $p \nmid h'j'$, and set $\eta = \min\{\eta_j, \eta_h\}$. If $p^\eta \neq \tilde{q}$, then by the substitution $r \mapsto \overline{j'r}$ for the variable of summation in (2.19) and a reduction to a sum over residues modulo \tilde{q}/p^η we have

$$K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q}) = \tilde{q}^{-1/2} p^{\eta} \sum_{r \pmod{\tilde{q}/p^{\eta}}}^{*} \chi \left(1 + \frac{q}{\tilde{q}/p^{\eta}} p^{\eta_h - \eta} r j' h' \right) e \left(\frac{p^{\eta_j - \eta_{\overline{r}}}}{\tilde{q}/p^{\eta}} \right).$$
(2.28)

In particular, this proves the first case of (2.25). The second case, when $p^{\eta} = \tilde{q}$, follows from a trivial evaluation of the definition (2.19).

We now assume $\eta_j \neq \eta_h$. For $\eta_j + \eta_h = 2\eta_{\tilde{q}} - 1$, the situation quickly boils down, directly or with an application of (2.8), to

$$K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q}) = \tilde{q}^{-1/2}(\tilde{q}/p) \sum_{r \pmod{p}}^{*} e(r/p) = -\tilde{q}^{1/2}/p.$$

In any other event, let ϕ be the phase associated to (2.28) where

$$\phi^{(k)}(x) = (-1)^{k-1}(k-1)! \left(A\left(\frac{p^{\eta_h - \eta}j'h'}{1 + xj'hq/\tilde{q}}\right)^k \left(\frac{q}{\tilde{q}/p^{\eta}}\right)^{k-1} - kp^{\eta_j - \eta}x^{-(k+1)} \right)$$
(2.29)

for $k \ge 1$ and $x \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$ by (2.8). From (2.29), it is easy to see that $\phi^{(k)}(x)/(k-1)! \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ for $x \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$. Moreover

$$(\mathrm{rt}^*(\tilde{q}/p^\eta))^k/k \equiv 0 \pmod{\tilde{q}/p^\eta}$$

for all $k \ge 2$, so that $(\operatorname{rt}^*(\tilde{q}/p^\eta))^k \phi^{(k)}(x)/k! \equiv 0 \pmod{\tilde{q}/p^\eta}$ for all $x \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times}$ and all $k \ge 2$. Thus ϕ satisfies the hypotheses of Lemma 7 with $p^{\ell} = \operatorname{rt}^*(\tilde{q}/p^\eta)$. Since in this case $\operatorname{rt}_*(\tilde{q}/p^\eta) \ge p$ and exactly one of η_h and η_j equals η , we find that $K_{\chi}(j,h;\tilde{q})$ must vanish since no solutions to $\phi'(x) \equiv 0 \pmod{p}$ exist in $(\mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z})^{\times}$. This completes the proof of (2.25).

Next, for A, $(m, \tilde{q}) = 1$, and $\tilde{q} \ge p^2$ as stated, the phase θ associated to $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$ in (2.20) agrees with the phase ϕ in (2.28) and (2.29) with h = 1, j = j' = m, and $\eta_j = \eta_h = \eta = 0$ (substituting $r \mapsto \overline{m}r$); in particular,

$$\theta'(x) = \frac{A}{1 + xq/\tilde{q}} - \frac{m}{x^2}$$
 and $\theta''(x) = -\frac{Aq/\tilde{q}}{(1 + xq/\tilde{q})^2} + \frac{2m}{x^3}.$

We will use Lemma 8. If $\left(\frac{Am}{p}\right) = -1$, there are no solutions to

$$\theta'(x_0) \equiv 0 \pmod{\operatorname{rt}_*(\tilde{q})}$$

by an obstruction modulo p, so that $K_{\chi}(m;\tilde{q}) = 0$ in this case. Otherwise, solving the equation $\theta'(x_0) = 0$ yields $x_0 = s_{\pm}(m/A;\tilde{q})$. Upon noting that $\theta''(x_0) \equiv 2mx_0^{-3} \neq 0 \pmod{p}$, an application of Hensel's lemma gives exactly two unique solutions to the congruence above, proving (2.26).

2.4.2 Sums of products

As we input Proposition 10 into estimating short second moments in aggregate over sets of characters, we will incur incomplete sums of products of trace functions $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$ evaluated in Lemma 11, with two different characters χ . Specifically, the inner sum in (2.32) will be estimated using the method of completion, Lemma 9. In preparation for this, in this section we prove the following proposition.

Proposition 12. Let $\tilde{q} \ge p^2$ be a proper divisor of q and $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$ be as in (2.20). Further, let χ and χ' be two primitive Dirichlet characters modulo q with associated units A and A' as in (2.8). Denote $\delta_q(\chi, \chi') = (q/p, A - A')$ and $Q = \tilde{q}/(\tilde{q}, \delta_q(\chi, \chi'))$. Then:

(a) for $Q \ge p$, the expression $K_{\chi}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})\overline{K_{\chi'}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})}$ is Q-periodic and satisfies, for every $v \in \mathbb{Z}$,

$$\sum_{m \pmod{Q}}^{*} K_{\chi}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q}) \overline{K_{\chi'}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})} e\left(\frac{-mv}{Q}\right) \ll Q^{1/2};$$
(2.30)

(b) for Q ≥ p², the left-hand side of (2.30) vanishes unless |v|_p = 1;
(c) for Q = 1, K[±]_γ(m; q̃) K[±]_{γ'}(m; q̃) = 1_{(Am/p)=1}.

Proof. Evaluation (2.26) expresses $K_{\chi}^{\pm}(m;\tilde{q})$ in terms of exponentials with *p*-adically analytic phases. Thus, as in Sections 2.2.2–2.2.3 and the proof of Lemma 11, we continue to treat the phases in complete exponential sums such as (2.30) as *p*-adically analytic functions on their respective domains. Since *p*-adic differentiation and power series will be involved, for the duration of this proof, we will use notation $K_{\chi}^{\pm}(u;\tilde{q})$ so as to avoid any visual suggestion that the arguments of these phases may only be rational integers.

By Lemma 11, the sum on the left-hand side of (2.30) vanishes unless $AA' \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$;

we assume this henceforth and restrict the sum (as we may) to primitive classes $u \pmod{Q}$ such that $\left(\frac{u/A}{p}\right) = 1$. Further, let θ_{χ} and $\theta_{\chi'}$ be phases associated to $K_{\chi}(u;\tilde{q})$ and $K_{\chi'}(u;\tilde{q})$ as in (2.20), respectively. Then, by Lemma 11, we have for $\left(\frac{u/A}{p}\right) = 1$

$$K_{\chi}^{\pm}(u;\tilde{q})\overline{K_{\chi'}^{\pm}(u;\tilde{q})} = \Delta_{\theta_{\chi}}(s_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q});\tilde{q})\overline{\Delta_{\theta_{\chi'}}(s_{\pm}(u/A';\tilde{q});\tilde{q})}e\left(\frac{Ag_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q}) - A'g_{\pm}(u/A';\tilde{q})}{(\tilde{q},\delta_{q}(\chi,\chi'))Q}\right)$$

where, for fixed χ and χ' , the product of the Δ factors depends only on the class of $u \pmod{p}$, as is readily verified using $\theta'_{\chi}(x_{0,A}) = 0$ and $\theta''_{\chi}(x_{0,A}) \equiv 2ux_{0,A}^{-3} \pmod{p}$ with $x_{0,A} = s_{\pm}(u/A; \tilde{q})$ from the proof of Lemma 11. This proof also shows that $g_{\pm}(u; \tilde{q})$, a function analytic on its domain $\mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$, is invariant modulo \tilde{q} under translation by $\tilde{q}\mathbb{Z}_p$. Moreover, a moment's reflection on the definition (2.27) combined with (2.10) and (2.9) shows that for $u \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$ both $s_{\pm}(u; \tilde{q})$ and $g_{\pm}(u; \tilde{q})$ may be expanded into a convergent power series in \sqrt{u} with coefficients in \mathbb{Z}_p . From this and (2.11) it follows that, for $u \in A\mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$,

$$Ag_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q}) - A'g_{\pm}(u/A';\tilde{q}) = (\tilde{q}, \delta_q(\chi, \chi')) \cdot \sigma(u)$$

is divisible by $(\tilde{q}, \delta_q(\chi, \chi'))$ and invariant modulo \tilde{q} under translation by $Q\mathbb{Z}_p$ (for $Q \ge p$). This establishes the periodicity claim and (c) follows from the definition of Δ_{θ} , noting that $A \equiv A' \pmod{p}$ in this case.

As for the estimate (2.30), the case Q = p is trivial since we are taking $p \ll 1$, so we assume that $Q \ge p^2$. We will be interested in applying Lemma 7 and Remark 2 with $p^n = Q$, phase σ , and $p^{\ell} = \operatorname{rt}^*(Q)$. Since $s_{\pm}(u/A; \tilde{q})$ solves $\theta'(x_0) = 0$ in the proof of

Lemma 11, we observe

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}u}Ag_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q}) = \left\{\frac{\partial}{\partial u} + \frac{\partial}{\partial s_{\pm}} \cdot \frac{\mathrm{d}s_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q})}{\mathrm{d}u}\right\}Ag_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q}) = \frac{1}{s_{\pm}(u/A;\tilde{q})},$$

so that, by rationalizing denominators,

$$\sigma'(u) = \frac{\pm 1/2}{\delta_q(\chi,\chi')} \left(\sqrt{(q/\tilde{q})^2 + 4A/u} - \sqrt{(q/\tilde{q})^2 + 4A'/u} \right) - v$$

Expanding the difference of roots above according to (2.10) and (2.9) yields the quantity

$$\sum_{k \ge 0} \binom{1/2}{k} (q/\tilde{q})^{2k} ((4A/u)^{1/2} (u/4A)^k - (4A'/u)^{1/2} (u/4A')^k),$$

which, along with (2.11), shows that the sum in (2.30) with phase σ satisfies the appropriate conditions in Lemma 7 (keeping in mind Remark 2). From here and (2.11), we see that the sum in (2.30) vanishes unless $|v|_p = 1$, as solutions to the stationary phase congruence $\sigma'(u) \equiv 0 \pmod{\operatorname{rt}_*(Q)}$ could not exist otherwise. Since $\alpha^{1/2}\beta^{1/2}/(\alpha\beta)^{1/2} \in \{\pm 1\}$ for every $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times 2}$, any solutions to the stationary phase congruence must satisfy one of the four congruences

$$\delta_q(\chi,\chi')^{-1} \sum_{k \ge 0} {\binom{1/2}{k}} (q/\tilde{q})^{2k} (\epsilon_1 (u/4A)^k - \epsilon_2 (A'/A)^{1/2} (u/4A')^k)$$

$$\equiv v (u/A)^{1/2} \pmod{\operatorname{rt}_*(Q)}$$

with $\epsilon_i \in \{\pm 1\}$, where in fact $\epsilon_1 = \epsilon_2$ unless, possibly, $\delta_q(\chi, \chi') = 1$. Each of these four congruences is polynomial in $(u/A)^{1/2}$ modulo $\operatorname{rt}_*(Q)$, satisfies the hypotheses of Hensel's lemma, and reduces to a non-degenerate linear congruence in $(u/A)^{1/2}$ modulo p. Thus there are O(1) solutions modulo $\operatorname{rt}_*(Q)$ to the stationary phase congruence. The proposition then follows.

2.5 Short second moment estimates

Proposition 10 provides an individual bound for the short second moment $S_2(\chi)$ in terms of averages of the arithmetic function $K_{\chi}(m; \tilde{q})$. In this section, we leverage this result and the estimates on exponential sums from Section 2.4 to prove in Proposition 13 our penultimate result, an aggregate bound on the short second moment over a *collection* of characters modulo q_2 .

Proposition 13. Let q_1 , q_2 , and q be subject to the conditions in (2.12). Let χ be any primitive character modulo q, and let Ψ be any set of Dirichlet characters modulo q_2 . Then

$$\sum_{\psi_2 \in \Psi} S_2(\chi \psi_2) \ll q^{\varepsilon} \left(\left(q_1 + q_1^{1/4} q_2^{1/4} \right) |\Psi| + q^{1/2} |\Psi|^{1/2} \right).$$

Proof. We will use Proposition 10; in its notation, we may assume that $Q_1/p^{\eta} \gg q^{1/2-\varepsilon} \ge p^2$, as Proposition 13 is trivially true for $q \ll p^4$. Decomposing the quantity $K_{\chi}(m; Q_1/p^{\eta})$ as $K_{\chi}^+ + K_{\chi}^-$ as in Lemma 11, Proposition 10 gives us

$$\sum_{\psi_2 \in \Psi} S_2(\chi\psi_2) \ll q^{\varepsilon} \left(q_1 |\Psi| + q_1^{3/2} q^{-1/2} \left(T^+(\Psi) + T^-(\Psi) \right) \right), \qquad (2.31)$$

where

$$T^{\pm}(\Psi) := \operatorname{Re} \sum_{\psi_2 \in \Psi} \sum_{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2 + \varepsilon} q_1^{-1}} p^{\eta/2} \sum_{|m| \ll q^{1 + \varepsilon} (q_1^2 p^{2\eta})^{-1}} K^{\pm}_{\chi \psi_2}(m; Q_1/p^{\eta}) A(m; p^{\eta})$$

and $A(m; p^{\eta}) \ll m^{\varepsilon}$. Application of the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality produces the

bound

$$T^{\pm}(\Psi) \leqslant \frac{q^{1/2+\varepsilon}}{q_1} \times \left(\sum_{\psi_2, \psi_2' \in \Psi} \sum_{p^\eta \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon} q_1^{-1}} p^{-\eta} \sum_{|m| \ll q^{1+\varepsilon} (q_1^2 p^{2\eta})^{-1}} K^{\pm}_{\chi\psi_2}(m; Q_1/p^\eta) \overline{K^{\pm}_{\chi\psi_2'}(m; Q_1/p^\eta)} \right)^{1/2}.$$
(2.32)

By Proposition 12, the inner summand above is periodic modulo

$$Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi_2'} = \frac{Q_1/p^{\eta}}{(Q_1/p^{\eta}, (q/q_2)\delta_{q_2}(\psi_2, \psi_2'))}$$

whenever $Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi'_2} \ge p^2$. Moreover, in this case, any complete segments of the inner sum in (2.32) vanish, and an application of Lemma 9 and Proposition 12 to any remaining incomplete segment gives that

$$\sum_{|m| \ll q^{1+\varepsilon}(q_1^2 p^{2\eta})^{-1}}^* K_{\chi\psi_2}^{\pm}(m;Q_1/p^{\eta}) \overline{K_{\chi\psi_2'}^{\pm}(m;Q_1/p^{\eta})} \ll q^{\varepsilon} Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi_2'}^{1/2}.$$

When $Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi'_2} \leq p$, we bound the inner sum of (2.32) trivially. The second to innermost sum of (2.32) is therefore asymptotically bounded above by

$$\sum_{\substack{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon}q_1^{-1} \\ Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi'_2} \geqslant p^2}} \frac{q^{\varepsilon} Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi'_2}^{1/2}}{p^{\eta}} + \sum_{\substack{p^{\eta} \ll q^{1/2+\varepsilon}q_1^{-1} \\ Q_{\eta,\psi_2,\psi'_2} \leqslant p}} \frac{q^{1+\varepsilon}}{q_1^2 p^{3\eta}} \\ \ll q^{\varepsilon} \left(\frac{q_2}{q_1 \delta_{q_2}(\psi_2,\psi'_2)}\right)^{1/2} + q^{1+\varepsilon} \min\left(\frac{q_1 \delta_{q_2}(\psi_2,\psi'_2)^3}{q_2^3}, \frac{1}{q_1^2}\right),$$

where in fact the second term only enters if $\delta_{q_2}(\psi_2, \psi'_2) \gg q_2 q^{-(1/2+\varepsilon)}$. Inserting the above into (2.32), we obtain

$$T^{\pm}(\Psi) \ll \frac{q^{1/2+\varepsilon}}{q_1} \left(\frac{q_2^{1/4}}{q_1^{1/4}} |\Psi| + \frac{q^{1/2}}{q_1^{1/2}} |\Psi|^{1/2}\right).$$

Inserting this bound into (2.31), we complete the proof of Proposition 13.

2.6 Proof of Theorem 4

Let ε be an arbitrary, small positive real number. We will begin by defining the sets

$$R_2(V;\chi) := \{\chi_2 \pmod{q_2} : \chi\chi_2 \in R(V;q)\}$$

and $\Psi(V;\chi) := \{\psi_2 \pmod{q_2} : \psi_1\psi_2 \in R_2(V;\chi) \text{ for some } \psi_1 \pmod{q_1}\}.$

Clearly we may assume that q is a sufficiently high power of p. Asymptotics of the fourth moment of Dirichlet *L*-functions due to Heath-Brown [15] and later improved by Soundararajan [32] imply that

$$\sum_{\chi \pmod{q}} \left| L\left(\frac{1}{2},\chi\right) \right|^4 \ll q^{1+\varepsilon},$$

from which it follows that $|R(V;q)| \ll q^{1+\varepsilon}V^{-4}$. This suffices to handle the case when $V \leq q^{1/8+2\varepsilon}$. On the other hand, by the Weyl bound for Dirichlet *L*-functions to prime power moduli due to Postnikov [30] (see also [24]), $|R_2(V;\chi)| = 0$ for $V \geq q^{1/6+\varepsilon}$.

Consider now the values of $q^{1/8+2\varepsilon} \leq V \leq q^{1/6+\varepsilon}$. We combine the observations

$$|R_2(V;\chi)| \leqslant \frac{1}{V^2 \varphi(q_1)} \sum_{\psi_2 \in \Psi(V;\chi)} S_2(\chi\psi_2) \quad \text{and} \quad |\Psi(V;\chi)| \leqslant \varphi(q_1) R_2(V;\chi),$$

with Proposition 13 and the choices $V^2 q^{-3\varepsilon} \leq q_1 \leq V^2 q^{-2\varepsilon}$ and $q_2 = q_1^3$. With these

choices, we obtain

$$|R_{2}(V;\chi)| \ll \frac{q^{\varepsilon}}{V^{2}\varphi(q_{1})} \Big(q_{1}\varphi(q_{1})|R_{2}(V;\chi)| + q^{1/2}\varphi(q_{1})^{1/2}|R_{2}(V;\chi)|^{1/2} \Big)$$
$$\ll q^{-\varepsilon}|R_{2}(V;\chi)| + \frac{q^{1/2-\varepsilon}}{q_{1}^{3/2}}|R_{2}(V;\chi)|^{1/2},$$

from which in turn it follows that

$$|R_2(V;\chi)| \ll \frac{q^{1+\varepsilon}}{q_1 V^4}.$$

As a consequence,

$$|R(V;q)| = \frac{1}{\varphi(q_2)} \sum_{\chi \pmod{q}}^* |R_2(V;\chi)| \ll q^{2+\varepsilon} V^{-12},$$

which completes the proof of Theorem 4, and hence of Theorem 3.

Chapter 3

Extreme values of Hecke *L*-functions to angular characters

3.1 Introduction

The resonance method developed by Soundararajan [31] is a flexible tool for detecting both unusually large and unusually small values in families of *L*-functions. In its original application to the zeta function, this method exploits the oscillatory behavior of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it)$ by generating a Dirichlet polynomial

$$R(t) = \sum_{n \leqslant N} r(n) n^{-it}$$

that "resonates" with the "louder frequencies" of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2}+it)$ on $T \leq t \leq 2T$ for some later optimized choice of real-valued resonator coefficients r(n). The argument proceeds by unpacking, reassembling, and analyzing what is essentially the first moment of

$$\zeta(\frac{1}{2}+it)|R(t)|^2 \approx \sum_{k \leqslant T} k^{-1/2} \sum_{n,m \leqslant N} r(n)r(m) \left(\frac{n}{mk}\right)^{it}$$
(3.1)

on this interval, where one must balance the length N of the resonator — a parameter commensurate with the strength of the resulting bound (3.2) — against the contribution of off-diagonal terms ($n \neq mk$) which are difficult to manage. Comparing the mean value of (3.1) to the mean of $|R(t)|^2$ and optimizing the resonator coefficients yields

$$\max_{T \leqslant t \leqslant 2T} \log \left| \zeta(\frac{1}{2} + it) \right| \ge (1 + o(1)) \sqrt{\frac{\log T}{\log \log T}}.$$
(3.2)

The bound (3.2) substantially improved upon the previously best known result [1, 2] and is much larger than the bulk of the normal distribution with mean value 0 and variance $(\log \log T)/2$; see [34, §11.13]. This result is fairly close to predictions from random matrix theory [12] that suggest the right hand side of (3.2) may be within a factor of $(\log \log T)/\sqrt{2}$ to the true maximum.

Bondarenko and Seip [6, 7] have since managed to substantially extend the length of the resonator for the zeta function, thus improving (3.2), but at the cost of localization; the full strength of their result requires the entire segment $0 \le t \le T$ and can not recover information along dyadic ranges.

For a number field K, the pure adelic analogue for the set of values of $\zeta(\frac{1}{2}+it)$ is the set of central values of Hecke L-functions to Hecke characters that ramify only at a single place; see the upcoming Section 3.2.1 for a brief recollection of Hecke characters. Over \mathbb{Q} this presents the additional problem of detecting large values of $L(\frac{1}{2}, \chi)$ for Dirichlet characters χ over prime power moduli. In a related but not identical direction, Hough [18] used the resonance method to establish a result of quality similar to (3.2) within prescribed angular sectors for Dirichlet characters varying on prime moduli, while de la Bretèche and Tenenbaum [9] have since improved the quality of this bound for such even characters (without the angular sector restriction) to the level of Bondarenko and Seip's result on the zeta function.

The complexity of Hecke characters expands as one moves to proper extensions of

Q. For a fundamental example beyond both the archimedean and Dirichlet character types, when K is an imaginary quadratic number field, angular characters emerge from sole ramification at the unique complex place. On principal ideals of the ring of integers \mathcal{O}_K , these characters behave precisely as $\xi_{\ell}((\beta)) = e(\ell \arg \beta/2\pi)$ for integers ℓ divisible by $|\mathcal{O}_K^{\times}|$, where β is an element of a fixed complex embedding of \mathcal{O}_K . The integer ℓ is said to be the *frequency* of the character and there are multiple angular characters of any given permissible frequency when \mathcal{O}_K is not a PID; this multiplicity is exactly equal to the size of the class group. The purpose of this chapter is to apply for the first time the resonance method to Hecke *L*-functions to angular characters to address for the first time the problem of detecting their large values, complementing the progress made on the archimedean and Dirichlet character types over \mathbb{Q} . We prove the following.

Theorem 14. Let K be an imaginary quadratic number field and \mathfrak{F}_{ℓ} be its associated set of angular characters with frequency ℓ . Then

$$\max_{\substack{X \leq \ell \leq 2X \\ \xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}}} \log \left| L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) \right| \ge \left(\sqrt{2} + o_K(1)\right) \sqrt{\frac{\log X}{\log \log X}}.$$

The most substantial contextual difference in our application of the resonance method arises in Sections 3.4.1 and 3.4.2 when one seeks to isolate and then analyze the diagonal terms (the analogues of n = mk in (3.1)) of the analogous quantity which appears, very roughly, in this chapter as

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}\ll X\\\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \text{ principal}}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} \sum_{k \asymp X} e(k \arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}/2\pi),$$

where $\gamma_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is the generator of the principal ideal \mathfrak{n} nearest to the positive real line with respect to rotation about the origin. A similar, but more relaxed, analysis precedes this in Section 3.4.1 when examining the mean of our resonator polynomial. At this point, one must consider the geometry of the embedding of K into \mathbb{C} . Indeed, the diagonal condition becomes characterized by whether the product $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}$ is principally generated by a rational element of \mathcal{O}_K . This is the only way the innermost sum above can avoid meaningful cancellation when N is bounded appropriately in terms of X.

We therefore bound length of the resonator in terms of X (as is typical) so that our analysis of the quantity illustrated above depends on an area \mathbb{C} where the embedding of \mathcal{O}_K is "sufficiently discretized" such that all γ_n near the real line are exactly rational. As a consequence, the off-diagonal terms where the $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\mathfrak{b}$ are not rationally generated will not meaningfully contribute.

3.1.1 Notation

In this chapter, unless stated otherwise, we let ε represent a small, fixed positive number that may differ from line to line and let K be an imaginary quadratic number field. As usual, $f \ll g$ and f = O(g) mean that $|f| \leq Cg$ for some constant C > 0which may differ from line to line and depends on no parameters except for possibly ε , the number field K, or any other parameters explicitly stated. Additionally, f = o(g)indicates that $f/g \to 0$ in a limit that will be clear from context. As is customary in analytic number theory, we write e(z) to mean $\exp(2\pi i z)$.

3.1.2 Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Djordje Milićević for his thoughtful support and our many helpful discussions during the writing of this article.

3.2 Preliminaries

3.2.1 Hecke characters

We now recall the basic properties of Hecke characters; the reader may reference [26, Section 7.6] for additional details. Let K be a general number field and \mathcal{O}_K its ring of integers. We will denote the group of non-zero fractional ideals as \mathfrak{I} ; it contains the subgroup \mathfrak{P} of non-zero fractional principal ideals. The quotient group $\mathfrak{I}/\mathfrak{P}$ is the class group, which has finite size h_K . For a non-zero integral ideal $\mathfrak{m} \subseteq \mathcal{O}_K$, we further denote $\mathfrak{I}_{\mathfrak{m}}$ as the set of all fractional ideals coprime to \mathfrak{m} .

Suppose K has r_1 real embeddings and r_2 complex embeddings up to conjugation. A Hecke character modulo \mathfrak{m} is a continuous homomorphism $\xi : \mathfrak{I}_{\mathfrak{m}} \to S^1$ (when interpreted as a morphism on the idele class group of K) for which there are two characters

$$\chi_f: (\mathcal{O}_K/\mathfrak{m})^{\times} \to S^1 \text{ and } \chi_{\infty}: (\mathbb{R}^{\times})^{r_1} \times (\mathbb{C}^{\times})^{r_2} \to S^1$$

such that $\xi((\beta)) = \chi_f(\beta)\chi_{\infty}(\beta)$ for every $\beta \in \mathcal{O}_K$ where $((\beta), \mathfrak{m}) = 1$. A pair of characters (χ_f, χ_{∞}) is associated to a Hecke character if and only if $\chi_f(\epsilon)\chi_{\infty}(\epsilon) = 1$ for every $\epsilon \in \mathcal{O}_K^{\times}$. The Hecke characters associated to such a pair differ by multiplication of a character of the class group. Let \mathcal{H} denote the set of all Hecke characters of K.

We now focus our attention to when K is an imaginary quadratic number field and fix an embedding into \mathbb{C} so that no ambiguity may occur from conjugation. Hence we may use $\beta \in \mathcal{O}_K$ to mean both the ring element and its image under the embedding. Let $\omega_K = |\mathcal{O}_K^{\times}|$ and for each integer ℓ divisible by ω_K define the set

$$\mathfrak{F}_{\ell} := \left\{ \xi_{\ell} \in \mathcal{H} : \xi_{\ell} \big((\beta) \big) = e \left(\frac{\ell \arg \beta}{2\pi} \right) \text{ for all non-zero } \beta \in \mathcal{O}_{K} \right\}$$
(3.3)

of angular characters with frequency ℓ as in Theorem 14, where $|\mathfrak{F}_{\ell}| = h_K$. In the event that $\omega_K \nmid \ell$, we simply take \mathfrak{F}_{ℓ} to be empty. It will be useful to have a standard choice of generator for principal ideals that we encounter. For a principal ideal \mathfrak{n} , let $\gamma_{\mathfrak{n}}$ denote the generator of \mathfrak{n} whose principal argument resides in $[-\pi \omega_K^{-1}, \pi \omega_K^{-1})$.

3.2.2 Functional equation

For any number field K, we may associate to any Hecke character its Hecke L-function

$$L(s,\xi) = \sum_{\mathfrak{k} \neq 0} \xi(\mathfrak{k}) \mathfrak{N} \mathfrak{k}^{-s}$$

which converges absolutely for $\operatorname{Re} s > 1$ and has meromorphic continuation to \mathbb{C} . Each such *L*-function possesses a functional equation. In particular, for the *L*-functions of interest in this chapter, [22, Theorem 3.8] boils down to the following.

Theorem 15. Let D denote the discriminant of the imaginary quadratic number field K and ξ_{ℓ} be an angular character of frequency ℓ . The function

$$\Lambda(s,\xi_{\ell}) = |D|^{s/2} (2\pi)^{-s} \Gamma(s+|\ell|/2) L(s,\xi_{\ell})$$
(3.4)

is entire for ξ_{ℓ} non-trivial and satisfies the functional equation

$$\Lambda(s,\xi_{\ell}) = \Lambda(1-s,\overline{\xi_{\ell}}). \tag{3.5}$$

When examining L-functions along the critical line, it is often beneficial to express the L-function as a smoothly weighted Dirichlet series in what is known as the approximate functional equation. Roughly speaking, and in general, this weight has approximate value one until its transition point, where it then drops rapidly to zero. One may think of the approximate functional equation as essentially a finite sum. For Hecke *L*-functions, the location of this point and the decay rate are both subject to the complexity of the associated character.

Theorem 16. For K and ξ_{ℓ} as in Theorem 15,

$$L\left(\frac{1}{2},\xi_{\ell}\right) = \sum_{\mathfrak{k}\neq(0)} \frac{\xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k}) + \overline{\xi_{\ell}}(\mathfrak{k})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} W_{K}\left(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k},|\ell|\right)$$

where

$$W_K\left(\frac{|D|^{1/2}y}{2\pi}, 2x\right) = V(y, x) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(1)} \rho_s(x) y^{-s} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}$$
(3.6)

and

$$\rho_s(x) = \frac{\Gamma(x+s+\frac{1}{2})}{\Gamma(x+\frac{1}{2})}.$$
(3.7)

Proof. Let $\Lambda(s, \xi_{\ell})$ be as in (3.4) in Theorem 15. By a contour shift permitted by the exponential decay of the gamma function along vertical strips, we find

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(1)} \Lambda(s + \frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s} = \Lambda(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) + \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{(-1)} \Lambda(s + \frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}$$

On the right side above, applying the substitution $s \mapsto -s$ and the functional equation (3.5) from Theorem 15 before substituting (3.4) and integrating term-wise on each side, we obtain

$$L(\frac{1}{2},\xi_{\ell}) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \sum_{\mathfrak{k}\neq 0} \frac{\xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k}) + \overline{\xi_{\ell}}(\mathfrak{k})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} \int_{(1)} \rho_s(|\ell|/2) \left(2\pi |D|^{-1/2} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}\right)^{-s} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}$$

as desired.

The following lemmata characterize the behavior of $\rho_s(x)$ and its derivatives so that we may determine where V(y, x), as defined in (3.6), is "essentially supported" and how quickly it decays. The first of these demonstrates that, in suitable bounded vertical strips, $\rho_{\sigma+it}(x)$ has an approximately linear phase in t.

Lemma 17. Let $x \ge 1$ and $s = \sigma + it$ where $|\sigma| \le x/2$. For $\rho_s(x)$ as in (3.7), we have

$$\rho_s(x) = (x/e)^{\sigma} (1 + \sigma/x)^{x+\sigma} \exp(F_{x+\sigma}(t) + i\psi(t)) (1 + O(x^{-1}))$$

with

$$F_{\kappa}(t) = -\int_{0}^{t} \arctan\left(u/\kappa\right) \, \mathrm{d}u$$

and real-valued phase

$$\psi(t) = t \log(x + \sigma) + O(|t|^3 x^{-2}).$$

Proof. We begin by recalling Stirling's formula [33, Theorem 2.3], which states that

$$\Gamma(s) = \exp(s \log s - s) (2\pi/s)^{1/2} \left(1 + O\left(|s|^{-1}\right)\right)$$

as $|s| \to \infty$ within any sector of \mathbb{C} which omits the negative real axis. Applying Stirling's formula to (3.7) and noting (3.9) shows

$$\rho_s(x) = \frac{(x+s+\frac{1}{2})^{x+s}}{(x+\frac{1}{2})^x} e^{-s} \left(1+O(x^{-1})\right)$$
$$= (x/e)^s \left(1+s/x\right)^{x+s} \left(1+O\left(x^{-1}\right)\right)$$
(3.8)

where the expansion of $\log(1+z)$ revealed

$$(x+s+\frac{1}{2})^{x+s} = (x+s)^{x+s} \left(1+\frac{1}{2}(x+s)^{-1}\right)^{x+s}$$
$$= \sqrt{e}(x+s)^{x+s} \left(1+O\left(x^{-1}\right)\right), \qquad (3.9)$$

and one notes that the error term above is uniformly bounded for $|\operatorname{Re} s| \leq x/2$. Toward explicating the magnitude and phase of (3.8), we may factor $(1 + s/x)^{x+s}$ as the product of

$$(1+s/x)^{x+\sigma} = (1+\sigma/x)^{x+\sigma} \left(1+\frac{it}{x+\sigma}\right)^{x+\sigma}$$
$$= (1+\sigma/x)^{x+\sigma} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2}(x+\sigma)\log\left(1+\left(\frac{t}{x+\sigma}\right)^2\right) + i\phi_1(t)\right),$$

where

$$\phi_1(t) = (x + \sigma) \arctan\left(\frac{t}{x + \sigma}\right)$$
$$= t + O\left(|t|^3 x^{-2}\right), \qquad (3.10)$$

and

$$(1 + s/x)^{it} = (1 + \sigma/x)^{it} \left(1 + \frac{it}{x+\sigma}\right)^{it}$$

= exp $\left(-t \arctan\left(\frac{t}{x+\sigma}\right) + i\phi_2(t)\right)$,
where
 $\phi_2(t) = t \log(1 + \sigma/x) + \frac{t}{2} \log\left(1 + \left(\frac{t}{x+\sigma}\right)^2\right)$

$$= t \log(1 + \sigma/x) + O(|t|^3 x^{-2}), \qquad (3.11)$$

noting that both ϕ_1 and ϕ_2 are real-valued. Inserting each of (3.10) and (3.11) back into (3.8) shows

$$\rho_s(x) = \left(1 + O\left(x^{-1}\right)\right) (x/e)^{\sigma} \left(1 + \sigma/x\right)^{x+\sigma}$$
$$\times \exp\left(\frac{1}{2}(x+\sigma)\log\left(1 + \left(\frac{t}{x+\sigma}\right)^2\right) - t\arctan\left(\frac{t}{x+\sigma}\right)\right)$$
$$\times \exp\left(i\phi_1(t) + i\phi_2(t) + it(-1+\log x)\right)$$

thus yielding

$$\rho_s(x) = (x/e)^{\sigma} \left(1 + \sigma/x\right)^{x+\sigma} \exp\left(\tilde{F}_{x+\sigma}(t) + i\psi(t)\right) \left(1 + O\left(x^{-1}\right)\right)$$

for $\psi(t)$ as defined in the statement of Lemma 17 and

$$\tilde{F}_{\kappa}(t) := -t \arctan\left(\frac{t}{\kappa}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\kappa \log\left(1 + t^2/\kappa^2\right).$$
(3.12)

Note that $\tilde{F}_{\kappa}(0) = 0$ and $\tilde{F}'_{\kappa}(t) = -\arctan(t/\kappa)$, so that an application of the fundamental theorem of calculus shows $F_{\kappa}(t) = \tilde{F}_{\kappa}(t)$, finishing the proof.

Lemma 18. For $n \ge 1$ and $\operatorname{Re} z \ge 1$, we have

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^n}{\mathrm{d}z^n}\log\Gamma(z) = \delta_n^1\log z + O_n\left(\operatorname{Re}\left(z\right)^{-\delta_n^1 - n + 1}\right),$$

where δ_n^m is the Kronecker delta function.

Proof. We begin with the well-known identity [35, \$12.31]

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z}\log\Gamma(z) = \log z - \frac{1}{2z} - \int_0^\infty \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{u} + \frac{1}{e^u - 1}\right) e^{-uz} \,\mathrm{d}u.$$

The case n = 1 follows from the exponential decay of the integrand above, which begins at $\operatorname{Re}(z)^{-1}$. For $n \ge 2$, see that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^{n}}{\mathrm{d}z^{n}}\log\Gamma(z) = (-1)^{n}(n-1)!\left(\frac{1}{nz^{n-1}} + \frac{1}{2z^{n}} + O\left(\operatorname{Re}(z)^{-n}\right)\right),$$

which finishes the proof.

Lemma 19. Let $x \ge 1$ and $s = \sigma + it$ with $|\sigma| \le x/2$. Then, for $n \ge 0$,

$$\rho_s^{(n)}(x) = \rho_s(x) \log^n (1 + s/x) \left(1 + O_n(x^{-1}) \right).$$
(3.13)

Proof. The case n = 0 is clear and the case n = 1 follows from the logarithmic derivative

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}x}\rho_s(x) = \rho_s(x)\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}x}\log\rho_s(x)$$

and Lemma 18. Proceeding inductively for $n \ge 2$, note that

$$\rho_s^{(n)}(x) = \frac{\mathrm{d}^{n-1}}{\mathrm{d}x^{n-1}} \left(\rho_s(x) \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}x} \log \rho_s(x) \right)$$
$$= \sum_{m=0}^{n-1} \binom{n-1}{m} \rho_s^{(m)}(x) \frac{\mathrm{d}^{n-m}}{\mathrm{d}x^{n-m}} \log \rho_s(x).$$

By our inductive hypothesis (3.13) for m < n and Lemma 18, we note the main contribution from m = n - 1 and conclude the proof.

Having established Lemmata 17 and 19, we are now equipped to understand the general behavior of V(y, x) and its derivatives in the approximate functional equation of $L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell})$ as introduced in Theorem 16.

Lemma 20. Let $y \ge 1$, $x \ge 3$, $n \ge 0$, and V(y, x) be as in (3.6). Then

$$\frac{\partial^n}{\partial x^n} V(y,x) = \delta_n^0 + O_n\left(x^{-n/2}(y/x)^{\sqrt{x}}\right) \quad and \quad \frac{\partial^n}{\partial x^n} V(y,x) \ll_n x^{-n/2}(x/y)^{\sqrt{x}}, \quad (3.14)$$

where δ_n^m is the Kronecker delta function.

Proof. Let $|\sigma| = x^{1/2}$. Shifting the line of integration in (3.6) to (σ) (perhaps picking up contribution from the pole at s = 0), differentiating n times with respect to x,

and substituting $s = \sigma + it$ yields

$$\frac{\partial^n}{\partial x^n} V(y,x) = \delta_n^0 \Delta_\sigma + \frac{y^{-\sigma}}{2\pi\sigma} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \rho_{\sigma+it}^{(n)}(x) y^{-it} G(\sigma,t) \, \mathrm{d}t, \qquad (3.15)$$

where $\Delta_{\sigma} \in \{0, 1\}$ indicates whether σ is negative and

$$G(\sigma, t) = \frac{\sigma}{\sigma + it}.$$

We will start by bounding the tails of the integral in (3.15), corresponding to the values $|t| \ge x^{1/2+\varepsilon}$. Exercising Lemmata 17 and 19 with $(1 + \sigma/x)^{x+\sigma} = \exp(\sigma + O(1))$ from our choice $|\sigma| = x^{1/2}$ shows these tails are bounded by an absolute constant multiple of

$$\int_{|t| \ge x^{1/2+\varepsilon}} \left| \rho_{\sigma+it}^{(n)}(x) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \ll_n \int_{|t| \ge x^{1/2+\varepsilon}} \left| \rho_{\sigma+it}(x) \log^n \left(1 + \frac{\sigma+it}{x} \right) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t$$
$$\ll x^{\sigma-n} \int_{x^{1/2+\varepsilon}}^{\infty} \exp\left(n \log t - \int_0^t \arctan\left(\frac{u}{x+\sigma}\right) \, \mathrm{d}u \right) \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

Noting that $\arctan(v) \ge v\pi/4$ for $0 \le v \le 1$ and $\arctan(v) \ge \pi/4$ for $v \ge 1$ allows us to bound the right hand side above by

$$\leq x^{\sigma-n} \int_{x^{1/2+\varepsilon}}^{x+\sigma} \exp\left(\frac{-t^2\pi}{8x}(1+o_n(1))\right) dt + x^{\sigma-n} \exp\left(\frac{\pi}{8}(x+\sigma)\right) \int_{x+\sigma}^{\infty} \exp\left(-\frac{\pi}{4}t(1+o_n(1))\right) dt$$

where utilizing the bound $\int_c^{\infty} e^{-u^2} du \ll e^{-c^2}/c$ then shows that the main contribution above comes from the left summand whose integral is bounded by

$$\ll_n \int_{x^{1/2+\varepsilon}}^{\infty} \exp\left(\frac{-t^2\pi}{16x}\right) dt \ll x^{1/2-\varepsilon} \exp(-x^{\varepsilon}\pi/16).$$

We therefore find that the integral in (3.15) becomes

$$O_n\left(x^{\sigma-n+1/2-\varepsilon}\exp(-x^{\varepsilon}\pi/16)\right) + \int_{-x^{1/2+\varepsilon}}^{x^{1/2+\varepsilon}} \rho_{\sigma+it}^{(n)}(x)y^{-it}G(\sigma,t)\,\mathrm{d}t.$$
(3.16)

Another application of lemmata 17 and 19, keeping in mind $(1 + \sigma/x)^{x+\sigma}$ is equal to $\exp(\sigma + O(1))$ by our choice $|\sigma| = x^{1/2}$, shows that the integral in (3.16) is

$$\ll_n x^{\sigma} \int_{-x^{1/2+\varepsilon}}^{x^{1/2+\varepsilon}} \exp\left(F_{x+\sigma}(t)\right) \left|\log^n\left(1+\frac{\sigma+it}{x}\right)\right| \, \mathrm{d}t \tag{3.17}$$

where, by (3.12), we may expand

$$F_{x+\sigma}(t) = -t \arctan\left(\frac{t}{x+\sigma}\right) + \frac{1}{2}(x+\sigma)\log\left(1 + \frac{t^2}{(x+\sigma)^2}\right) = -\frac{t^2}{2x} \left(1 + O(x^{-1/2} + t^2 x^{-2})\right).$$
(3.18)

Inserting (3.18) into (3.17) yields a value

$$\ll x^{\sigma} \int_{-x^{1/2+\varepsilon}}^{x^{1/2+\varepsilon}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{4}t^2/x\right) \left|\log^n\left(1+\frac{\sigma+it}{x}\right)\right| \, \mathrm{d}t \ll x^{\sigma-n+1/2}\sigma^n$$

which can be used as an upper bound for the integral in (3.16) resulting, ultimately, in a bound for (3.15) of the form

$$\frac{\partial^n}{\partial x^n} V(y, x) = \delta_n^0 \Delta_\sigma + O_n \left(\frac{y^{-\sigma}}{2\pi\sigma} \left(x^{\sigma - n + 1/2} \sigma^n \right) \right)$$
$$= \delta_n^0 \Delta_\sigma + O_n \left(x^{-n/2} (x/y)^{\sigma} \right)$$

as desired.

It will be convenient to produce lower bounds on sums of products involving factors of W_K by truncating the sums, where all other factors of the summands are nonnegative. To do so, we must prove that V(y, x) is also non-negative for the input (y, x) under consideration. Note that the bounds in (3.14) are insufficient here. We therefore prove the following lemma which happens to also show that V(y, x) can be expressed as the ratio of an incomplete Gamma function to a complete Gamma function.

Lemma 21. If y > 0 and x > 0, then $V(y, x) \in (0, 1)$.

Proof. We begin by shifting the contour in the definition of V(y, x) to the piece-wise contour $\gamma_{\varepsilon}^{-} + \gamma_{\varepsilon} + \gamma_{\varepsilon}^{+}$, where the $\gamma_{\varepsilon}^{\pm}$ sit along $\pm i[\varepsilon, \infty)$ and γ_{ε} forms the right half of the circle with radius ε centered at the origin. Define

$$I_{\varepsilon}^{\pm} = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\gamma_{\varepsilon}^{\pm}} \rho_s(x) y^{-s} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{s}$$

and I_{ε} similarly for γ_{ε} , where we denote the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ of each I_{ε}^{\pm} and I_{ε} as I^{\pm} and I, respectively. Note that I = 1/2 and

$$I^{-} + I^{+} = \frac{1}{\pi\Gamma(x+\frac{1}{2})} \int_{0}^{\infty} \operatorname{Im} \Gamma(x+\frac{1}{2}+it) y^{-it} \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \Gamma(x+\frac{1}{2})^{-1} \int_{0}^{\infty} u^{x-1/2} e^{-u} \operatorname{sgn} \log(u/y) \, \mathrm{d}u$$

which implies that $I^- + I^+ \in \mathbb{R}$ is strictly less than 1/2 in absolute value. The statement of the lemma follows.

3.3 The setup

Fix an imaginary quadratic number field K and let X be a large positive value. We begin by introducing our notion of a resonator

$$R(\xi_{\ell}) = \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a} \leqslant N} \xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{a})$$
(3.19)

where $\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}$ is a Hecke character as defined in (3.3) and the $r(\mathfrak{a})$ are non-negative resonator coefficients. The length of our resonator will be set by a constraint involving the frequencies of the ξ_{ℓ} under consideration, as is expected within the resonator method, where the goal is to build $R(\xi_{\ell})$ to resonate with the oscillatory function $L(\frac{1}{2},\xi_{\ell})$ for ξ_{ℓ} varying among the \mathfrak{F}_{ℓ} with $X \leq \ell \leq 2X$. One then expects large central values to be pronounced when examining $L(\frac{1}{2},\xi_{\ell})|R(\xi_{\ell})|^2$. To make this idea precise, let $0 \leq \Phi(x) \leq 1$ be a smooth weight function supported in [1,2] with uniformly bounded derivatives and note that

$$\max_{\substack{X \leq \ell \leq 2X \\ \xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}}} \left| L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) \right| \geq \frac{\left| \sum_{\ell} \Phi(\ell/X) \sum_{\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}} L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) |R(\xi_{\ell})|^{2} \right|}{\sum_{\ell} \Phi(\ell/X) \sum_{\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}} |R(\xi_{\ell})|^{2}}.$$
(3.20)

We make provisions for the resonator coefficients before an explicit choice is later made. Let $r \ge 0$ be multiplicative, $r(\mathbf{p}) = 0$ on prime ideals \mathbf{p} that are not generated by a factor of a split rational prime, and for all prime ideals \mathbf{p} , $r(\mathbf{p}) = r(\mathbf{\bar{p}})$ and $r(\mathbf{p}^m) = 0$ for $m \ge 2$. These choices do not affect the quality of our result and serve to simplify many calculations that are encountered.

3.3.1 Bounding the denominator

To start, we examine the denominator of the ratio in (3.20), upon which we wish to produce an upper bound. By orthogonality of the class group characters and the definition of γ_n , both discussed in Section 3.2.1, we have

$$\sum_{\omega_{K}|\ell} \Phi(\ell/X) \sum_{\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}} |R(\xi_{\ell})|^{2} = \sum_{\omega_{K}|\ell} \Phi(\ell/X) \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}} \xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}})$$
$$= h_{K} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P}} r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{k} \Phi(\omega_{K}k/X)e(\omega_{K}k\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}/2\pi),$$
(3.21)

where P denotes the set of principal ideals of \mathcal{O}_K . Application of Poisson summation with a change of variable shows that the above equals

$$h_{K}\omega_{K}^{-1}X\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P}}r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})\sum_{j}\hat{\Phi}\left(X(\omega_{K}^{-1}j-\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}/2\pi)\right).$$
(3.22)

The rapid decay of $\hat{\Phi}$ allows us to profitably split this sum into two cases according to whether $|\arg \gamma_{a\overline{b}}|$ passes the threshold $X^{-1+\varepsilon}$. Note the series expansion of $\sin \arg \gamma_{a\overline{b}}$ in the case $|\arg \gamma_{a\overline{b}}| < X^{-1+\varepsilon}$ shows that

$$|\operatorname{Im} \gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \leqslant N\left(X^{-1+\varepsilon} + O\left(X^{-2}\right)\right).$$
(3.23)

It is here that a constraint on the length of the resonator appears should we wish to avoid off-diagonal contribution in (3.22); later, though, we further restrict the length. Let P_0 denote the set of principal ideals generated by rational numbers and P' be the set of ideals which contain no P_0 -factors. Enforcing $N \leq X^{1-\varepsilon}$ guarantees $|\text{Im } \gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| < 1$ by (3.23), so that $\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P_0$ for X sufficiently large relative to ε .

By considering the prime factorization of \mathfrak{a} and \mathfrak{b} , we may write

$$\mathfrak{a} = \mathfrak{a}_0 \mathfrak{a}' \quad \text{and} \quad \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}_0 \mathfrak{b}'$$
 (3.24)

uniquely for $\mathfrak{a}_0, \mathfrak{b}_0 \in P_0$ and $\mathfrak{a}', \mathfrak{b}' \in P'$ to find that $\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P_0$ if and only if $\mathfrak{a}' = \mathfrak{b}'$. By the bound $\hat{\Phi}(y) \ll_n y^{-n}$ (derived from repeated integration by parts) and the deduction above, the total contribution to the sum in (3.22) over all such pairs $(\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{b})$

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P_0}} r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})\left(\hat{\Phi}(0) + O(X^{-1})\right) \ll \hat{\Phi}(0) \sum_{\mathfrak{a}_0,\mathfrak{b}_0\in P_0} r(\mathfrak{a}_0)r(\mathfrak{b}_0) \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a}'\in P'\\(\mathfrak{a}',\mathfrak{a}_0\mathfrak{b}_0)=1}} r(\mathfrak{a}')^2$$
$$= \hat{\Phi}(0) \prod_{\mathfrak{p}'} \left(1 + 4r(\mathfrak{p})^2 + r(\mathfrak{p})^4\right), \qquad (3.25)$$

where the primed product above is indexed over arbitrary representatives of conjugate pairs of factors of split rational primes. Again wielding the above bound on $\hat{\Phi}(y)$ and exercising the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality, we find that the off-diagonal contribution (*i.e.* when $|\arg \gamma_{a\bar{b}}| \ge X^{-1+\varepsilon}$) to the sum in (3.22) is

$$\ll_m X^{-\varepsilon m} N \sum_{\mathfrak{a} \neq 0} r(\mathfrak{a})^2 \leqslant X^{1-\varepsilon m} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}} (1+r(\mathfrak{p})^2).$$
(3.26)

Choosing *m* sufficiently large relative to ε allows the quantity in (3.25) to dominate that in (3.26). Combining this observation with (3.21) and (3.22) yields

$$\sum_{\ell} \Phi(\ell/X) \sum_{\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}} |R(\xi_{\ell})|^2 \ll X \hat{\Phi}(0) \prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' \left(1 + 4r(\mathfrak{p})^2 + r(\mathfrak{p})^4 \right).$$
(3.27)

3.4 Resonator application

Application of Theorem 16 to the numerator in (3.20) produces

$$\sum_{\ell} \Phi(\ell/X) \sum_{\xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}} |R(\xi_{\ell})|^2 \sum_{\mathfrak{k}} \frac{\xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k}) + \xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} W_K(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}, |\ell|)$$
(3.28)

upon which we wish to place a lower bound. Our analysis of the sum over $\xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k})$ above will end up having built-in symmetry with the dual sum over $\overline{\xi_{\ell}}(\mathfrak{k})$. Further, the main contribution to the sum over $\xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k})$, hence also $\overline{\xi_{\ell}}(\mathfrak{k})$, will be real-valued. We thus explicitly develop our argument first (and only) for the sum in (3.28) over $\xi_{\ell}(\mathfrak{k})$. With this in mind, we proceed as in (3.21) and (3.22) – exchanging order of summation and using Poisson summation – to obtain

$$h_{K} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b} \leqslant N\\ \mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} \sum_{k} \Phi(\omega_{K}k/X) W_{K}(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k},\omega_{K}k) e\left(\omega_{K}k\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\mathfrak{k}}/2\pi\right)$$
$$= h_{K}\omega_{K}^{-1}X \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b} \leqslant N\\ \mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} \sum_{j} \mathcal{F}_{u}[\Phi(u)W_{K}(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k},uX)]\left(X\left(\omega_{K}^{-1}j - \arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\mathfrak{k}}/2\pi\right)\right)$$
(3.29)

where $\mathcal{F}_u[f]$ denotes the Fourier transform of f(u). Over the course of this section, we will establish a lower bound on (3.28) by extracting the contribution to (3.29) from the case

$$\mathfrak{kab} \in P_0$$
 and $\mathfrak{Nk} \ll X$.

For $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P \setminus P_0$, the rapid decay of the Fourier transform in (3.29) will be quite useful in our management, provided that $\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}$ is guaranteed to not be too small. Once focused on $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P_0$ (and its j = 0 term in (3.29)), we will be permitted to truncate at $\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \ll X$ by the positivity of $\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}, uX)$ which is established in Lemma 21. Afterward, the resulting sum will undergo a somewhat lengthy factorization process enabled by Rankin's trick, as recalled in Section 3.4.3.

We begin by forming a handle on the decay of the transform of the function

$$\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{Mt}, uX)$$

above. It will suffice to place bounds on its derivatives. Note that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^n}{\mathrm{d}u^n}\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}, uX) = \sum_{0 \leqslant m \leqslant n} \binom{n}{m} \Phi^{(n-m)}(u)\frac{\mathrm{d}^m}{\mathrm{d}u^m}W_K(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}, uX)$$

and recall Φ is supported in [1,2] with uniformly bounded derivatives, as stated in

Section 3.3. Setting $c_K = 4\pi/\sqrt{D}$ and using (3.14) from Lemma 20, we find that the above is

$$\ll_{n} \begin{cases} X^{n/2} \left(\frac{uX}{c_{K}\mathfrak{M}}\right)^{\sqrt{uX/2}}, & \text{if } u \leqslant c_{K}\mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}/X; \\ 1 + X^{n/2} \left(\frac{uX}{c_{K}\mathfrak{M}}\right)^{-\sqrt{uX/2}}, & \text{if } u > c_{K}\mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}/X. \end{cases}$$
(3.30)

Repeating integration by parts n times on the Fourier transform of interest and exercising the bound in (3.30) shows that, for $v \neq 0$,

$$\mathcal{F}_{u}[\Phi(u)W_{K}(\mathfrak{M}; uX)](v) \ll_{n} v^{-n} X^{n/2} S(\mathfrak{M}, X) + v^{-n} \max\left(0, 2 - \frac{c_{K}\mathfrak{M}}{X}\right)$$
(3.31)

where

$$S(\mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k},X) := \int_{\substack{u \leqslant c_K \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}/X \\ u \in (1,2)}} \left(\frac{uX}{c_K \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}}\right)^{\sqrt{uX/2}} \mathrm{d}u + \int_{\substack{u \geqslant c_K \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}/X \\ u \in (1,2)}} \left(\frac{c_K \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}}{uX}\right)^{\sqrt{uX/2}} \mathrm{d}u.$$
(3.32)

Using the substitution $w = uX/(c_K \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k})$ in (3.32) and bounding the exponents trivially based on the interval of integration reveals

$$S(\mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k},X) \ll_n \begin{cases} X^{-1/2} (c_K \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}/X)^{\sqrt{X/2}}, & \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k} \leq X/c_K; \\ X^{-1/2}, & X/c_K < \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k} \leq 2X/c_K; \\ X^{-1/2} \left(\frac{1}{2}c_K \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}/X\right)^{-\sqrt{X/2}}, & 2X/c_K < \mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{k}, \end{cases}$$
(3.33)

so that the insertion of (3.33) into (3.31), combined with a replacement of n with any real-valued $\eta \ge 1$ via interpolation (a geometric mean argument), yields

$$\mathcal{F}_{u}[\Phi(u)W_{K}(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k};uX)](v) \\ \ll v^{-\eta}\chi_{(0,2X/c_{K}]}(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}) + \frac{X^{\eta/2-1/2}}{v^{\eta}}\min\left(1,(c_{K}\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}/X)^{\sqrt{X/2}},\left(\frac{1}{2}c_{K}\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}/X\right)^{-\sqrt{X/2}}\right).$$

$$(3.34)$$

The next two subsections will break the outer sum of (3.29) into two cases: the

diagonal case $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P_0$ and the off-diagonal case $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P \setminus P_0$.

3.4.1 Off-diagonal contribution

We first consider the off-diagonal case $\mathfrak{ta}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P \setminus P_0$, and we will do so with four subcases, the first of which is the off-diagonal subcase $I: \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \leq 2X/c_K$ and $|\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{ta}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \geq X^{-1/2}$. It will be beneficial to subdivide the sum over \mathfrak{k} in (3.29) according to the size of $\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}$ along the dyadic partitions

$$D_{\nu}(X) = (2^{-\nu}X/c_K, 2^{-\nu+1}X/c_K]$$

and $\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}$ according to the intervals

$$I_m(X) = [mX^{-1/2}, (m+1)X^{-1/2}).$$

By the bound in (3.34), the contribution to (3.29) for $\mathfrak{M} \leqslant 2X/c_K$ with $\eta \ge 1$ is

$$\ll X^{1/2-\eta/2} \sum_{\mathfrak{Na},\mathfrak{Nb}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P\\\mathfrak{N\mathfrak{k}}\leqslant 2X/c_K}} \mathfrak{N\mathfrak{k}}^{-1/2} \sum_j \left(\omega_K^{-1}j - \arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}/2\pi\right)^{-\eta}$$
(3.35)

where, by the definition of γ_{n} , the main contribution to the sum over j above comes from j = 0. Precisely,

$$\sum_{j} \left(\omega_{K}^{-1} j - \arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k} \mathfrak{a} \overline{\mathfrak{b}}} / 2\pi \right)^{-\eta} \ll_{\eta} \left(\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k} \mathfrak{a} \overline{\mathfrak{b}}} \right)^{-\eta}.$$
(3.36)

By the restriction on the argument of $\gamma_{\mathfrak{t}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}$ in this subcase, we now bound the contribution to (3.35) as

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2-\eta/2} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) X^{\eta/2} \sum_{m\geqslant 1} m^{-\eta} \sum_{\substack{0\leqslant\nu\leqslant\log_2 X}} 2^{\nu/2} X^{-1/2} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{e}\in D_{\nu}(X)\\|\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{e}\mathfrak{a}\tilde{\mathfrak{b}}}\in P\setminus P_0}} 1$$
$$\ll_{\eta} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\ \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N}} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{\substack{0\leqslant\nu\leqslant\log_2 X}} 2^{\nu/2} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{e}\in D_{\nu}(X)\\|\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{e}\mathfrak{a}\tilde{\mathfrak{b}}}\in I_m(X)\\|\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{e}\mathfrak{a}\tilde{\mathfrak{b}}}\in I_m(X)\\\mathfrak{e}\mathfrak{a}\mathfrak{b}\in P\setminus P_0}} 1$$

Bounding the inner sum above can take place by counting the number of \mathcal{O}_K lattice points associated to each \mathfrak{tab} (translating \mathfrak{t} to a generator in \mathbb{C} by one of a fixed *finite* number of representatives of the class group) within the annulus defined by $D_{\nu}(X)$ while restricted to the appropriate angular sector. Note that the area of this annular sector is commensurate to $2^{-\nu}X^{1/2}$ and the perimeter to $2^{-\nu/2}X^{1/2}$, allowing us to estimate the number of lattice points as $\ll 2^{-\nu/2}X^{1/2} + 1$.

Therefore the total contribution to (3.29) from off-diagonal subcase I is

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2} \log X \sum_{\mathfrak{Na},\mathfrak{Nb} \leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}).$$
 (3.37)

We next consider the off-diagonal subcase II: $\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \leq 2X/c_K$ and $|\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{t}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| < X^{-1/2}$. By the series expansion of sine around zero, we have $|\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{t}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \gg N^{-1}\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}^{-1/2}$ for $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P \setminus P_0$, and so using (3.34) to again obtain (3.35) with its associated bound (3.36) on the sum over j shows that the contribution to (3.29) from the off-diagonal subcase II is

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2-\eta/2} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{0\leqslant\nu\leqslant\log_{2}X} (X2^{-\nu})^{-1/2} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\in D_{\nu}(X)\\\mathfrak{t}a\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P\setminus P_{0}\\|\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{t}a\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}|< X^{-1/2}}} N^{\eta} (X2^{-\nu})^{\eta/2} \\ \ll N^{\eta} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{0\leqslant\nu\leqslant\log_{2}X} 2^{\nu/2-\nu\eta/2} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{t}\in D_{\nu}(X)\\\mathfrak{t}a\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P\setminus P_{0}\\|\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{t}a\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}|< X^{-1/2}}} 1.$$

Bounding the inner sum above can take place by counting lattice points within the annulus defined by $D_{\nu}(X)$ while restricted to the appropriate angular sector, as done in the previous subcase. This again allows us to estimate the number of lattice points as $\ll 2^{-\nu/2}X^{1/2} + 1$. Substitution to achieve an upper bound then shows the contribution to (3.29) from *off-diagonal subcase II* is

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2} N^{\eta} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b} \leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}).$$
(3.38)

In the remaining two cases, we will split $\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}$ according to the intervals

$$D'_{\nu}(X) = (\nu 2X/c_K, (\nu+1)2X/c_K].$$

Now consider the off-diagonal subcase III: $\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} > 2X/c_K$ and $|\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \ge X^{-1/2}$. With respect to (3.34), notice that we have entered the range where

$$\mathcal{F}_u[\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k};uX)](v)$$

decays rapidly. Again exercising (3.34), one finds that the contribution to (3.29) with

the constraint $\mathfrak{N} \mathfrak{k} > 2X/c_K$ and observation (3.36) is

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2-\eta/2} \left(\frac{2X}{c_K}\right)^{\sqrt{X/2}} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P\setminus P_0\\\mathfrak{M}\mathfrak{e}>2X/c_K}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}^{-1/2-\sqrt{X/2}} (\arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}})^{-\eta}.$$
(3.39)

We may bound the inner sum above

$$\sum_{\nu \geqslant 1} \sum_{m \geqslant 1} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \in D_{\nu}'(X) \\ \mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P \\ |\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \in I_{m}(X)}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}^{-1/2 - \sqrt{X/2}} (\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}})^{-\eta} \\ \ll X^{\eta/2} \left(\frac{2X}{c_{K}}\right)^{-1/2 - \sqrt{X/2}} \sum_{\nu \geqslant 1} \nu^{-1/2 - \sqrt{X/2}} \sum_{m \geqslant 1} m^{-\eta} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \in D_{\nu}'(X) \\ \mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P \\ |\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \in I_{m}(X)}} 1 \qquad (3.40)$$

where a lattice point counting argument, explained previously in off-diagonal subcase I, can be applied where the area of the angular sector is of size $X^{1/2}$ and the perimeter of size $\nu^{-1/2}X^{1/2}$. We therefore bound the inner sum of (3.40) as $\ll X^{1/2}$. Subsequent evaluation and substitution of (3.40) into (3.39) shows that the contribution from off-diagonal subcase III to (3.29) is

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2} \sum_{\mathfrak{Na},\mathfrak{Nb} \leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}).$$
(3.41)

Finally, there is the off-diagonal subcase $IV: \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \geq 2X/c_K$ and $|\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| < X^{-1/2}$. With (3.39), the bound $|\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| \gg \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}^{-1/2}N^{-1}$, and the same lattice point counting argument in previous cases, the contribution to (3.29) from the inner sum of (3.39) keeping in mind (3.36) is

$$\ll_{\eta} N^{\eta} \sum_{\nu \geqslant 1} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k} \in D'_{\nu} \\ |\arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}}| < X^{-1/2}}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}^{-1/2 - \sqrt{X/2} + \eta/2} \ll N^{\eta} X^{\eta/2} \left(\frac{2X}{c_K}\right)^{-\sqrt{X/2}}.$$
 (3.42)

Substitution of the above into (3.39) then bounds the contribution to (3.29) from off-diagonal subcase IV by

$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2} N^{\eta} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b} \leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}).$$
(3.43)

In consideration of the bounds from each of off-diagonal subcases I-IV, it is shown that the total contribution to (3.29) from the off-diagonal subcases I-IV is bounded by (3.43). Concisely, for $\eta \ge 1$ and $N \gg \log X$ (as will be chosen), we have

$$X \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P\setminus P_0}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}}} \sum_{j} \mathcal{F}_u[\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}, uX)] \left(X\left(\omega_K^{-1}j - \arg\gamma_{\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\mathfrak{k}}/2\pi\right)\right)$$
$$\ll_{\eta} X^{1/2} N^{\eta} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b}). \tag{3.44}$$

3.4.2 Diagonal contribution

With respect to the contribution from $\mathfrak{tab} \in P_0$ to (3.29), one may readily handle the case $j \neq 0$ of the inner sum by the approach from the previous subsection since $\omega_K^{-1}j - \arg \gamma_{\mathfrak{abt}}/2\pi$ here is at least as large as its counterpart in the off-diagonal case with j = 0. This certainly yields no more than the quantity (3.44) found in the off-diagonal case. Further, for j = 0 in the inner sum of (3.29), the non-negativity of $\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{Nt}, uX)$ following from Lemma 21 allows one use the outer sum according to $\mathfrak{Nt} \leq X/2c_K$ to produce a lower bound on (3.29), provided that the term resulting from truncation is \gg than the quantity in (3.44) with appropriate implied constant.

Note that (3.14) from Lemma 20 demonstrates that $\mathcal{F}_u[\Phi(u)W_K(\mathfrak{Nt}; uX)](0)$ is effectively constant in this range. Write $\mathfrak{a} = \mathfrak{a}_0\mathfrak{a}'$ and $\mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}_0\mathfrak{b}'$ as in (3.24). Further

factorizing

$$\mathbf{a}' = (\mathbf{a}', \mathbf{b}')\mathbf{a}''$$
 and $\mathbf{b}' = (\mathbf{a}', \mathbf{b}')\mathbf{b}''$, (3.45)

we note that $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P_0$ precisely when $\mathfrak{k} = \mathfrak{k}_0\overline{\mathfrak{a}''}\mathfrak{b}''$ for $\mathfrak{k}_0 \in P_0$. The truncated sum discussed above is of magnitude

$$\begin{split} X \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N} r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b}) \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}\leqslant X/2c_K\\\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P_0}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}^{-1/2} = X \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')}} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}_0\leqslant X/2c_K\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')\\\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}_0^{-1/2} \\ \gg XN^{-1} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N}} r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b}). \end{split}$$

when $N \ll X^{1/2+\varepsilon}$. Indeed, we now finally set $N = X^{1/4-\varepsilon}$ and $\eta = 1 + \varepsilon$ so that $X^{1/2}N^{\eta} = o(X/N)$. Keeping in mind the dual sum of (3.28), we find that two times (3.29) — thus ultimately (3.28) — is bounded from below in absolute value by

$$\left(2h_{K}\omega_{K}^{-1}\hat{\Phi}(0)+o(1)\right)X\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{Na},\mathfrak{Nb}\leqslant N\\\mathfrak{Nt}\leqslant X/2c_{K}\\\mathfrak{ka}\overline{\mathfrak{b}}\in P_{0}}}\frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\overline{\mathfrak{k}}}}.$$
(3.46)

As done in Section 3.3.1, we wish to factorize (3.46) so that we may more readily compare it to (3.27) on a subpower scale, thereby detecting large values of $|L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell})|$, which are expected to be subpower with respect to X; see again (3.20) and Theorem 14.

3.4.3 Factorization of the diagonal sum

As in (3.24) and (3.45), write $\mathfrak{a} = \mathfrak{a}_0 \mathfrak{a}'$ and $\mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}_0 \mathfrak{b}'$ so that

$$\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} = \mathfrak{a}_0\mathfrak{b}_0(\mathfrak{a}',\mathfrak{b}')\overline{(\mathfrak{a}',\mathfrak{b}')}\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''}$$

where $(\mathfrak{a}'', \mathfrak{b}'') = 1$ and $\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''} \in P'$. Then for $\mathfrak{k}\mathfrak{a}\overline{\mathfrak{b}} \in P_0$, we must have

$$\mathfrak{k} = \mathfrak{k}_0 \overline{\mathfrak{a}''} \mathfrak{b}''$$

for $\mathfrak{k}_0 \in P_0$. Moving forward, should context require it, we will assume in our notation that \mathfrak{a} and \mathfrak{b} , and also \mathfrak{a}' and \mathfrak{b}' , factorize as above in relation to one another. The sum in (3.46) is thus

$$\sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')}} \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}_0\leqslant X/2c_k\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{k}_0^{-1/2} \geqslant \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}\leqslant N\\(\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{a}''},\mathfrak{b}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''})=1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')}}.$$
 (3.47)

We now wish to complete the sum in this lower bound over all non-zero \mathfrak{a} and \mathfrak{b} . We do exactly this using Rankin's trick, which is the observation that for any non-negative sequence (m_n) and any $\alpha \ge 0$, we have

$$\sum_{0 \leqslant n \leqslant N} m_n = \sum_{n \ge 0} m_n + O\left(N^{-\alpha} \sum_{n \ge 0} n^{\alpha} m_n\right).$$

Using the above, first on the sum over \mathfrak{a} on the right hand side of (3.47), and then on the sum over \mathfrak{b} (both times using the same value of $\alpha \ge 0$ to be chosen later) shows that the right side of (3.47) equals

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{b}\neq 0\\(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{a}'',\mathfrak{b}''\mathfrak{b}'')=1}}\frac{r(\mathfrak{a})r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')}} + O\left(\Xi(\alpha,0) + \Xi(\alpha,\alpha)\right)$$
(3.48)

where

$$\Xi(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) = N^{-\alpha_1 - \alpha_2} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{b} \neq 0\\ (\mathfrak{a}'' \overline{\mathfrak{a}''}, \mathfrak{b}'' \overline{\mathfrak{b}''}) = 1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a}) r(\mathfrak{b})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}'' \mathfrak{b}'')}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}^{\alpha_1} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}^{\alpha_2}.$$
 (3.49)

We first factorize the sum in $\Xi(\alpha, \alpha)$ of (3.48), where the factorization of the expected main term in (3.48) will follow from the substitution $\alpha = 0$. Afterward, we will factorize the sum $\Xi(\alpha, 0)$ in (3.48) in a similar way. To begin, write the sum in $\Xi(\alpha, \alpha)$ as

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a}',\mathfrak{b}'\in P'\\(\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{a}''},\mathfrak{b}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''})=1}}\frac{r(\mathfrak{a}')r(\mathfrak{b}')}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')}}\mathfrak{N}(\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{b}')^{\alpha}\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a}_0\in P_0\\(\mathfrak{a}_0,\mathfrak{a}')=1}}r(\mathfrak{a}_0)\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}_0^{\alpha}\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{b}_0\in P_0\\(\mathfrak{b}_0,\mathfrak{b}')=1}}r(\mathfrak{b}_0)\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{b}_0^{\alpha}.$$
(3.50)

After factorizing the two inner sums of the above expression as

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{2} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{a}'} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{b}'} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1}, \quad A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) := (1 + r(\mathfrak{p})^{2}\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha}),$$

we write $\mathfrak{c}' = (\mathfrak{a}', \mathfrak{b}')$ so that (3.50) becomes

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{2} \sum_{\mathfrak{c}' \in P'} r(\mathfrak{c}')^{2} (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{c}')^{2\alpha} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{c}'} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-2} \sum_{\substack{(\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{a}''},\mathfrak{b}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''})=1\\(\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'',\mathfrak{c}'\overline{\mathfrak{c}'})=1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a}'')r(\mathfrak{b}'')}{(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')^{1/2-\alpha}} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}''} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1}.$$
(3.51)

With $\mathfrak{c}'' = \mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}''$ (recalling that $\mathfrak{a}'', \mathfrak{b}'' \in P'$ by their definitions) and consideration of the divisor function d, we may write the innermost sum above as

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c}''\in P'\\(\mathfrak{c}'',\mathfrak{c}'\overline{\mathfrak{c}'})=1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{c}'')d(\mathfrak{c}'')}{(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{c}'')^{1/2-\alpha}} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{c}''} A_{\alpha}(p)^{-1} = \prod_{\mathfrak{p}\nmid\mathfrak{c}'\overline{\mathfrak{c}'}}' B_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}), \quad B_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) := 1 + \frac{4r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2-\alpha}} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1},$$
(3.52)

so that inserting (3.52) into the inner sum of (3.51) yields

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{2} B_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) \sum_{\mathfrak{c}' \in P'} r(\mathfrak{c}')^{2} (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{c}')^{2\alpha} \prod_{\mathfrak{p} \mid \mathfrak{c}' \overline{\mathfrak{c}'}}' A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-2} B_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1}$$

$$= \prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' \left(A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{2} B_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) + 2r(\mathfrak{p})^{2} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha} \right)$$

$$= \prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' \left(1 + \frac{4r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} + 4r(\mathfrak{p})^{2} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha} + \frac{4r(\mathfrak{p})^{3}}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{3\alpha} + r(\mathfrak{p})^{4} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{4\alpha} \right) \qquad (3.53)$$

as the factorization of the sum in $\Xi(\alpha, \alpha)$ in (3.48).

Using a similar strategy, one may also factorize the sum in $\Xi(\alpha, 0)$ of (3.48). This quantity is

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a}',\mathfrak{b}'\in P'\\(\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{a}'',\mathfrak{b}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''})=1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a}')r(\mathfrak{b}')}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}''}} (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}')^{\alpha} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{a}_0\in P_0\\(\mathfrak{a}_0,\mathfrak{a}')=1}} r(\mathfrak{a}_0)\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}_0^{\alpha} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{b}_0\in P_0\\(\mathfrak{b}_0,\mathfrak{b}')=1}} r(\mathfrak{b}_0).$$
(3.54)

We may factorize the two inner sums of the above expression as

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) A_{0}(\mathfrak{p}) \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{a}'} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{b}'} A_{0}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1},$$

so that (3.54) becomes

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) A_{0}(\mathfrak{p}) \sum_{\mathfrak{c}' \in P'} r(\mathfrak{c}')^{2} (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{c}')^{\alpha} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{c}'} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} A_{0}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} \\ \times \sum_{\substack{(\mathfrak{a}''\overline{\mathfrak{a}''},\mathfrak{b}''\overline{\mathfrak{b}''})=1\\ (\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'',\mathfrak{c}'\overline{\mathfrak{c}'})=1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{a}'')r(\mathfrak{b}'')}{(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}''\mathfrak{b}'')^{1/2}} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{a}''} A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{b}''} A_{0}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1}.$$
(3.55)

Rewriting the inner sum above as follows and factorizing allow us to obtain

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c}''\in P'\\(\mathfrak{c}'',\mathfrak{c}'\overline{\mathfrak{c}'})=1}} \frac{r(\mathfrak{c}'')}{(\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{c}'')^{1/2}} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{c}''} A_0(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} \sum_{\mathfrak{a}''|\mathfrak{c}''} (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{a}'')^{\alpha} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{a}''} A_0(\mathfrak{p}) A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1}$$
$$= \prod_{\mathfrak{p}\nmid\mathfrak{c}'\overline{\mathfrak{c}'}} \left(1 + \frac{2r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} (A_0(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} + \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha}A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1})\right)$$

so that for

$$C_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) := A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})A_{0}(\mathfrak{p}) + \frac{2r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}}(A_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) + \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha}A_{0}(\mathfrak{p}))$$

we may further factorize (3.55) as

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' C_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) \sum_{\mathfrak{c}' \in P'} r(\mathfrak{c}')^2 (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{c}')^{\alpha} \prod_{\mathfrak{p}|\mathfrak{c}'} C_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p})^{-1} = \prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' \left(C_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{p}) + 2r(\mathfrak{p})^2 \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} \right).$$

This ultimately yields for the sum in $\Xi(\alpha, 0)$ a factorization of

$$\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}' \left(1 + \frac{2r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} (1 + \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha}) + r(\mathfrak{p})^2 (1 + 2\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} + \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha}) + \frac{2r(\mathfrak{p})^3}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} + \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha}) + r(\mathfrak{p})^4 \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha} \right). \quad (3.56)$$

Once a choice of resonator coefficients is made, it will become necessary to show that

$$\Xi(\alpha, 0) + \Xi(\alpha, \alpha) = o\left(\Xi(0, 0)\right) \tag{3.57}$$

so that the main term of (3.48) can be used as a lower bound on (3.46), and hence as a lower bound on the numerator of (3.28).

3.5 Choice of resonator coefficients

We will now choose explicit values for all remaining parameters in our application of the resonance method. Recall the properties of $r(\mathbf{p})$ given in the beginning of Section 3.3 and let

$$L = \sqrt{\frac{1}{2}\log N \log \log N}; \quad r(\mathfrak{p}) = \frac{L}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}\log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}}, \quad L^2 \leqslant \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \leqslant \exp(\log^2 L), \quad (3.58)$$

and $r(\mathbf{p}) = 0$ for prime ideals \mathbf{p} outside of this range. Further, we set the Rankin's trick parameter $\alpha = 1/\log^3 L$.

3.5.1 Ratio of error terms to main term

We will need to examine each of $\Xi(\alpha, 0)$, $\Xi(\alpha, \alpha)$, and $\Xi(0, 0)$ on a logarithmic scale to demonstrate that the main term of (3.48) truly dominates the error terms. Expanding

$$\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} = 1 + O(\alpha \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}), \quad \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \leqslant \exp(\log^2 L),$$

then making the crude observations

$$\sum_{\mathfrak{p}}' \frac{r(\mathfrak{p})^3 \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} \ll L^3 \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \geqslant L^2} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{-2} (\log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p})^{-2} \ll \frac{(\log N)^{1/2}}{(\log \log N)^{5/2}}$$

and
$$\sum_{\mathfrak{p}}' r(\mathfrak{p})^4 \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \ll L^4 \sum_{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \geqslant L^2} \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{-2} (\log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{-3}) \ll \frac{\log N}{(\log \log N)^3},$$

lets us deduce from (3.53) and (3.56), for $E_{\alpha} = \log N / (\log \log N)^3$, that

$$\frac{\Xi(\alpha,\alpha)}{\Xi(0,0)} + \frac{\Xi(\alpha,0)}{\Xi(0,0)} \\
\ll \exp\left(-2\alpha\log N + \sum_{\mathfrak{p}}'\left((\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha}-1)\frac{4r(\mathfrak{p})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}}} + (\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha}-1)4r(\mathfrak{p})^{2}\right)\right) \\
\times \exp\left(O(\alpha E_{\alpha})\right) \\
+ \exp\left(-\alpha\log N + \sum_{\mathfrak{p}}'\left((\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha}-1)\frac{2r(\mathfrak{p})}{\sqrt{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}}} + (2\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha}+\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{2\alpha}-3)r(\mathfrak{p})^{2}\right)\right) \\
\times \exp\left(O(\alpha E_{\alpha})\right).$$
(3.59)

Consideration of the linear expansion

$$\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{\alpha} = 1 + \alpha \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} + O((\alpha \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p})^2), \quad \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \leqslant \exp(\log^2 L),$$

in conjunction with the definitions

$$G_{\alpha}(r) := \sum_{\mathfrak{p}}' \left(\alpha \frac{r(\mathfrak{p}) \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} + \alpha^2 r(\mathfrak{p})^2 \log^2 \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} \right),$$

$$H_{\alpha}(r) := -\alpha \log N + \alpha \sum_{\mathfrak{p}}' 4r(\mathfrak{p})^2 \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}, \qquad (3.60)$$

allows us to rewrite (3.59) as

$$\exp\left(2H_{\alpha}(r) + O(G_{\alpha}(r) + \alpha E_{\alpha})\right) + \exp\left(H_{\alpha}(r) + O(G_{\alpha}(r) + \alpha E_{\alpha})\right)$$
(3.61)

where, by partial summation and the prime ideal theorem,

$$G_{\alpha}(r) \ll \alpha^2 \log N \log \log N \log \log \log N.$$
(3.62)

Note the right hand side of the above dominates αE_{α} .

3.5.2 Bounding the numerator

Bounding sums similar to the one in (3.60) is a general requirement of the resonance method and is delicately computed through partial summation and the prime ideal theorem. For example, this exact computation (after exercising the prime ideal theorem) is used in the *proof* of [4, Lemma 7.4] with the parameters $\omega(\mathfrak{p}) = a_{\omega} = 2$ in their notation. Outsourcing this computation, we have

$$\begin{aligned} H_{\alpha}(r) \geqslant -\alpha \log N + \alpha \sum_{\mathfrak{p}} \omega(p) r(\mathfrak{p})^{2} \log \mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p} + O(1) \\ = -\alpha \frac{\log N \log \log \log \log N}{\log \log N} + O\left(\alpha \frac{\log N}{\log \log N}\right). \end{aligned}$$

Applying the bounds in (3.61) and (3.62), we find that the ratio of the sum of errors to the expected main term in (3.48) is

$$\ll \exp\left(-\alpha \frac{\log N \log \log \log N}{2 \log \log N}\right).$$

Therefore, in consider of (3.48) and its relationship to (3.46), we have shown that the numerator of (3.20) is bounded from below by

$$Xh_K\omega_K^{-1}\hat{\Phi}(0)\prod_{\mathfrak{p}}'\left(1+\frac{4r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}}+4r(\mathfrak{p})^2+r(\mathfrak{p})^4\right).$$
(3.63)

3.6 Main result

With respect to the ratio in (3.20), we may now utilize our upper bound on its denominator (3.27) and our lower bound on its numerator (3.63). Doing so yields

$$\max_{\substack{X \leq \ell \leq 2X \\ \xi_{\ell} \in \mathfrak{F}_{\ell}}} \log \left| L(\frac{1}{2}, \xi_{\ell}) \right| \ge o(1) + \sum_{\mathfrak{p}}' \frac{4r(\mathfrak{p})}{\mathfrak{N}\mathfrak{p}^{1/2}} = (2 + o(1)) \frac{L}{\log L}.$$

Recalling our exact choice of parameters in (3.58) and the value $N = X^{1/4-\varepsilon}$ set in Section 3.4.2 completes the proof of Theorem 14.

Bibliography

- R. Balasubramanian. "On the frequency of Titchmarsh's phenomenon for ζ(s).
 IV". In: Hardy-Ramanujan J. 9 (1986), pp. 1–10 (pages 8, 41).
- [2] R. Balasubramanian and K. Ramachandra. "On the frequency of Titchmarsh's phenomenon for ζ(s). III". In: Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Sect. A 86.4 (1977), pp. 341–351. ISSN: 0370-0089 (pages 8, 41).
- [3] William Banks and Igor Shparlinski. "On a conjecture of Soundararajan". In: Bull. London Math. Soc. (2021). DOI: https://doi.org/10.1112/blms.12524.
 URL: https://londmathsoc.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1112/ blms.12524 (page 5).
- [4] Valentin Blomer, Étienne Fouvry, Emmanuel Kowalski, Philippe Michel, Djordje Milićević, and Will Sawin. "The second moment theory of families of L-functions". In: ArXiv e-prints (2019). arXiv: 1804.01450 [math.NT] (page 70).
- [5] Valentin Blomer and Djordje Milićević. "*p*-adic analytic twists and strong subconvexity". In: Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4) 48.3 (2015), pp. 561–605. ISSN: 0012-9593. DOI: 10.24033/asens.2252 (pages 16, 19, 20).
- [6] Andriy Bondarenko and Kristian Seip. "Extreme values of the Riemann zeta function and its argument". In: Math. Ann. 372.3-4 (2018), pp. 999–1015. ISSN: 0025-5831. DOI: 10.1007/s00208-018-1663-2. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1007/s00208-018-1663-2 (pages 8, 41).

- [7] Andriy Bondarenko and Kristian Seip. "Large greatest common divisor sums and extreme values of the Riemann zeta function". In: *Duke Math. J.* 166.9 (2017), pp. 1685–1701. ISSN: 0012-7094. DOI: 10.1215/00127094-0000005X. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1215/00127094-0000005X (pages 8, 41).
- [8] J. Bourgain. "Decoupling, exponential sums and the Riemann zeta function".
 In: J. Amer. Math. Soc. 30.1 (2017), pp. 205-224. ISSN: 0894-0347. DOI: 10.
 1090/jams/860. URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.1090/jams/860 (page 11).
- [9] Régis de la Bretèche and Gérald Tenenbaum. "Sommes de Gál et applications". In: Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. (3) 119.1 (2019), pp. 104–134. ISSN: 0024-6115. DOI: 10.1112/plms.12224. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1112/ plms.12224 (pages 8, 41).
- [10] J. B. Conrey and H. Iwaniec. "The cubic moment of central values of automorphic L-functions". In: Ann. of Math. (2) 151.3 (2000), pp. 1175–1216. ISSN: 0003-486X. DOI: 10.2307/121132. URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/121132 (page 12).
- [11] Harold Davenport. Multiplicative number theory. Vol. 74. Springer Science & Business Media, 2013 (page 2).
- [12] David W. Farmer, S. M. Gonek, and C. P. Hughes. "The maximum size of L-functions". In: J. Reine Angew. Math. 609 (2007), pp. 215–236. ISSN: 0075-4102.
 DOI: 10.1515/CRELLE.2007.064. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.
 edu/10.1515/CRELLE.2007.064 (pages 8, 41).
- S. W. Graham and G. Kolesnik. van der Corput's method of exponential sums.
 Vol. 126. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1991, pp. vi+120. ISBN: 0-521-33927-8. DOI: 10.1017/
 CB09780511661976. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1017/
 CB09780511661976 (page 21).

- [14] D. R. Heath-Brown. "Hybrid bounds for Dirichlet L-functions". In: Invent. Math. 47.2 (1978), pp. 149–170. ISSN: 0020-9910. DOI: 10.1007/BF01578069.
 URL: https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01578069 (page 14).
- [15] D. R. Heath-Brown. "The fourth power mean of Dirichlet's *L*-functions". In: *Analysis* 1.1 (1981), pp. 25–32. ISSN: 0174-4747. DOI: 10.1524/anly.1981.1.1.
 25. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1524/anly.1981.1.1.25 (pages 14, 38).
- [16] D. R. Heath-Brown. "The fourth power moment of the Riemann zeta function".
 In: Proceedings of the London Mathematical Society 3.3 (1979), pp. 385–422 (page 4).
- [17] D. R. Heath-Brown. "The twelfth power moment of the Riemann-function". In: *Quart. J. Math. Oxford Ser. (2)* 29.116 (1978), pp. 443–462. ISSN: 0033-5606.
 DOI: 10.1093/qmath/29.4.443. URL: https://doi.org/10.1093/qmath/29.4.
 443 (pages 4, 5, 12, 13, 25).
- Bob Hough. "The angle of large values of *L*-functions". In: *J. Number Theory* 167 (2016), pp. 353–393. ISSN: 0022-314X. DOI: 10.1016/j.jnt.2016.03.008.
 URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1016/j.jnt.2016.03.008 (pages 8, 41).
- [19] A. E. Ingham. "Mean-value theorems in the theory of the Riemann zeta-function". In: Proc. London Math. Soc. (2) 27.4 (1927), pp. 273–300. ISSN: 0024-6115. DOI: 10.1112/plms/s2-27.1.273. URL: https://doi.org/10.1112/plms/s2-27.1.273 (page 12).
- [20] A. J. Irving. "Estimates for character sums and Dirichlet L-functions to smooth moduli". In: Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN 15 (2016), pp. 4602-4633. ISSN: 1073-7928. DOI: 10.1093/imrn/rnv285. URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/imrn/rnv285 (pages 4, 12).

- Henryk Iwaniec and Emmanuel Kowalski. Analytic number theory. Vol. 53.
 American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2004, pp. xii+615. ISBN: 0-8218-3633-1. DOI: 10.1090/coll/053 (pages 17, 18).
- [22] Henryk Iwaniec and Emmanuel Kowalski. Analytic number theory. Vol. 53. American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2004, pp. xii+615. ISBN: 0-8218-3633-1. DOI: 10.1090/coll/053. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1090/coll/053 (page 45).
- [23] D. Milićević and D. White. "Twelfth moment of Dirichlet L-functions to prime power moduli". In: ArXiv e-prints (June 2020). arXiv: 1908.04833 [math.NT] (pages 3, 4).
- [24] Djordje Milićević. "Sub-Weyl subconvexity for Dirichlet L-functions to prime power moduli". In: Compos. Math. 152.4 (2016), pp. 825–875. ISSN: 0010-437X. DOI: 10.1112/S0010437X15007381. URL: http://dx.doi.org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1112/S0010437X15007381 (pages 4, 5, 12, 14, 15, 18–20, 26, 38).
- [25] Yoichi Motohashi. Spectral theory of the Riemann zeta-function. Vol. 127. Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1997, pp. x+228. ISBN: 0-521-44520-5. DOI: 10.1017/CB09780511983399. URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/CB09780511983399 (page 12).
- Jürgen Neukirch. Algebraic number theory. Vol. 322. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Translated from the 1992 German original and with a note by Norbert Schappacher, With a foreword by G. Harder. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1999. ISBN: 3-540-65399-6. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-662-03983-0. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1007/978-3-662-03983-0 (pages 1, 44).

- [27] Ramon M Nunes. "The twelfth moment of Dirichlet L-functions with smooth moduli". In: Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN (2019). ISSN: 1073-7928. DOI: 10.1093/ imrn/rnz089. URL: https://doi.org/10.1093/imrn/rnz089 (pages 5, 12–14, 25, 27).
- [28] I. Petrow and M. P. Young. "The fourth moment of Dirichlet L-functions along a coset and the Weyl bound". In: ArXiv e-prints (Aug. 2019). arXiv: 1908.10346
 [math.NT] (pages 4, 6).
- [29] Ian Petrow and Matthew P. Young. "The Weyl bound for Dirichlet L-functions of cube-free conductor". In: Annals of Mathematics 192.2 (2020), pp. 437–486.
 ISSN: 0003486X, 19398980. URL: https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.4007/annals.2020.192.2.3 (pages 4, 6, 12).
- [30] A. G. Postnikov. "On the sum of characters with respect to a modulus equal to a power of a prime number". In: *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR. Ser. Mat.* 19 (1955), pp. 11–16. ISSN: 0373-2436 (pages 5, 14, 19, 38).
- [31] K. Soundararajan. "Extreme values of zeta and L-functions". In: Math. Ann. 342.2 (2008), pp. 467–486. ISSN: 0025-5831. DOI: 10.1007/s00208-008-0243-2. URL: https://doi-org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1007/s00208-008-0243-2 (pages 7, 8, 40).
- [32] K. Soundararajan. "The fourth moment of Dirichlet L-functions". In: Analytic number theory. Vol. 7. Clay Math. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2007, pp. 239–246 (pages 14, 38).
- [33] Elias M. Stein and Rami Shakarchi. *Complex analysis*. Vol. 2. Princeton Lectures in Analysis. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2003. ISBN: 0-691-11385-8 (page 47).
- [34] E. C. Titchmarsh. The theory of the Riemann zeta-function. Second. Edited and with a preface by D. R. Heath-Brown. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1986, pp. x+412. ISBN: 0-19-853369-1 (pages 3, 8, 41).

- [35] E. T. Whittaker and G. N. Watson. A course of modern analysis. An introduction to the general theory of infinite processes and of analytic functions: with an account of the principal transcendental functions. Fourth edition. Reprinted. Cambridge University Press, New York, 1962, pp. vii+608 (page 49).
- [36] J. Wu and P. Xi. "Arithmetic exponent pairs for algebraic trace functions and applications". In: ArXiv e-prints (Mar. 2016). arXiv: 1603.07060 [math.NT] (pages 4, 12).